

Modtaget via elektronisk post. Der tages forbehold for evt. fejl

Europaudvalget (Alm. del - bilag 80) Det Europæiske Råd (Offentligt)

Medlemmerne af Folketingets Europaudvalg

og deres stedfortrædere

1

×

Bilag Journalnummer 400.C.2-0

Kontor EU-sekr.

11. oktober 2002

Til underretning for Folketingets Europaudvalg vedlægges i forbindelse med Det Europæiske Råd i Bruxelles den 24.-25. oktober 2002 Kommissionens fremskridtsrapport for Litauen, KOM(2002) 700 endelig.

COMMISSION OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES

Brussels, 9.10.2002

SEC(2002) 1406

2002

REGULAR REPORT

ON

LITHUANIA'S

PROGRESS TOWARDS ACCESSION

{COM(2002) 700 final}

2002

REGULAR REPORT

ON

Lithuania's

PROGRESS TOWARDS ACCESSION

Table of contents

A. Introduction *

a) Preface *

b) Relations between the European Union and Lithuania *

Recent developments under the Europe Agreement (including bilateral trade) *

Accession Partnership *

Action Plan for reinforcing administrative and judicial capacity *

National Programme for the Adoption of the Acquis *

Community assistance *

Twinning *

Negotiations *

B. Criteria for membership *

1. Political criteria *

Introduction *

Recent developments *

1.1. Democracy and the rule of law *

The parliament *

The executive *

The judicial system *

Anti-corruption measures *

1.2. Human rights and the protection of minorities *

Civil and political rights *

Economic, social and cultural rights *

Minority rights and the protection of minorities *

1.3. General evaluation *

2. Economic criteria *

2.1. Introduction *

2.2. Summary of economic developments since 1997 *

2.3. Assessment in terms of the Copenhagen criteria *

The existence of a functioning market economy $\underline{*}$

The capacity to cope with competitive pressure and market forces within the Union *

2.4. General evaluation *

3. Ability to assume the obligations of membership *

Introduction $\underline{*}$

3.1. The chapters of the *acquis* *****

Chapter 1: Free movement of goods *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

 $Overall\ assessment\ \underline{*}$

Conclusion *

Chapter 2: Free movement of persons *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 3: Freedom to provide services *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

 $Overall\ assessment\ \underline{*}$

Conclusion *

Chapter 4: Free movement of capital *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 5: Company law *

Progress since last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 6: Competition policy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 7: Agriculture *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

 $Overall \ assessment \ \underline{*}$

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 8: Fisheries *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 9: Transport policy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 10: Taxation *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 11: Economic and Monetary Union *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 12: Statistics *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 13: Social policy and employment *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

 $Overall \ assessment \ \underline{*}$

Conclusion *

Chapter 14: Energy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 15: Industrial policy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 16: Small and medium-sized enterprises *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 17: Science and research *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 18: Education and training *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 19: Telecommunications and information technologies *

Progress made since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 20: Culture and audio-visual policy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 21: Regional policy and coordination of structural instruments *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 22: Environment *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 23: Consumers and health protection *

Progress since last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 24: Co-operation in the field of justice and home affairs *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 25: Customs union *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 26: External relations *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion $\underline{*}$

Chapter 27: Common foreign and security policy *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 28: Financial control *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

Overall assessment *

Conclusion *

Chapter 29: Financial and budgetary provisions *

Progress since the last Regular Report *

 $Overall\ assessment\ \underline{*}$

Conclusion *

3.2. Translation of the *acquis* into the national languages *

3.3. General evaluation *

C. Conclusion *****

D. Accession Partnership and Action Plan for strengthening administrative and judicial capacity: Global assessment *

Political criteria *

Economic criteria *

Ability to assume the obligations of membership *

Annexes *

Human Rights Conventions ratified by the Candidate Countries, 15 September 2002 *

Statistical data *

Introduction

Preface

In Agenda 2000, the Commission said it would report regularly to the European Council on progress made by each of the candidate countries of Central and Eastern Europe with preparations for membership, and that it would submit its first Report at the end of 1998.

The Luxembourg European Council decided that:

"From the end of 1998, the Commission will make Regular Reports to the Council, together with any necessary recommendations for opening bilateral intergovernmental conferences, reviewing the progress of each Central and Eastern European applicant State towards accession in the light of the Copenhagen criteria, in particular the rate at which it is adopting the Union *acquis* [...] The Commission's reports will serve as the basis for taking, in the Council context, the cisions on the conduct of the accession negotiations or their extension to other applicants. In that context, the Commission will continue to follow the method adopted by Agenda 2000 in evaluating applicant States' ability to meet the economic criteria and fulfil the obligations deriving from accession."

On this basis, the Commission presented a first series of Regular Reports in October 1998, a second in October 1999, a third in November 2000, and a fourth in November 2001.

In its 2001 Enlargement Strategy Paper, which accompanied the 2001 Regular Reports, the Commission indicated that, given the pace of negotiations and the progress made so far, the Commission should be able to make recommendations on those candidate countries ready for accession on the basis of its 2002 Regular Reports. At its meeting in Seville in June 2002, the European Council concluded that "in order to enable the European Council to be held in the coming autumn to decide which will be the candidate countries with which negotiations can be concluded at the end of 2002, [...] the Commission has prepared this fifth series of Regular Reports with a view to the Brussels European Council in autumn 2002.

s. At its meeting in Seville in June 2002, the European Council concluded that "in order to enable the European Council to be held in the coming autumn to decide which wi

The structure followed for this Regular Report is largely the same as that used for the 2000 and 2001 Regular Reports. In line with previous Regular Reports, the present Report:

- · describes the relations between Lithuania and the Union, in particular in the framework of the Association Agreement;
- analyses the situation in respect of the political criteria set by the 1993 Copenhagen European Council (democracy, rule of law, human rights, protection of minorities);
- assesses Lithuania's situation and prospects in respect of the economic criteria defined by the Copenhagen European Council (a functioning market economy and the capacity to cope with competitive pressures and market forces within the Union);
- addresses the question of Lithuania's capacity to assume the obligations of membership, that is, the *acquis* as expressed in the Treaties, the secondary legislation, and the policies of the Union. In this
 part, special attention is paid to nuclear safety standards, which were emphasised by the Cologne and Helsinki European Councils. This part includes not only the alignment of legislation, but also the
 development of the judicial and administrative capacity necessary to im t and enforce the *acquis*. The European Council stressed the importance of this latter aspect at its meeting in Madrid in 1995 and
 on a number of subsequent occasions, most recently at Seville in June 2002. At Madrid, the European Council stressed that candidate countries must adjust their administrative structures, so as to
 create the conditions for the harmonious integration of these States. The Seville European Council also stressed how important it was that candidate continue to make progress with
 the implementation and effective application of the *acquis*, and added that candidate countries must take all necessary measures to bring their administrative adjudicial capacity up to the required level.

This Report takes into consideration progress since the 2001 Regular Report. It covers the period until 15 September 2002. In some particular cases, however, measures taken after that date are mentioned. It looks at whether planned reforms referred to in the 2001 Regular Report have been carried out, and examines new initiatives. In addition, this Report provides an overall assessment of the overall situation for each of the aspects under consideration, setting out for each of them the ma in steps still to be taken by Lithuania in preparing for accession.

Furthermore, in view of the fact that the 2002 Regular Reports will provide the basis on which the Commission will formulate its recommendations as to which countries are ready to conclude negotiations, this Report includes an evaluation of Lithuania's track record since the 1997 Opinion. As regards the economic criteria, the report also provides a dynamic, forward-looking evaluation of Lithuania's economic performance.

For each of the negotiating chapters, this report provides a summary evaluation of the extent to which commitments made in the negotiations have been implemented, as well as an overview of transitional arrangements that have been granted. The commitments made by each country reflect the result of the accession negotiations, and, in accordance with the principle of differentiation underlying the negotiation process, may differ between countries. Where negotiating countries have committed t hemselves to completing specific measures by the time of accession, the Commission assesses the relevant preparatory processes. For chapters on which the accession negotiations continue, and final commitments remain to be defined, an indicative assessment is given of the state of implementation of the commitments that have been made to date.

The Report contains a separate section examining the extent to which Lithuania has addressed the Accession Partnership priorities. This section also assesses the progress Lithuania has made in implementing the measures set out in the Action Plan for strengthening administrative and judicial capacity that the Commission developed with each negotiating country in the spring of 2002.

As has been the case in previous Reports, "progress" has been measured on the basis of decisions actually taken, legislation actually adopted, international conventions actually ratified (with due attention being given to implementation), and measures actually implemented. As a matter of principle, legislation or measures which are in various stages of either preparation or Parliamentary approval have not been taken into account. This approach ensures equal treatment for all the candidate countries and permits an objective assessment of each country in terms of their concrete progress in preparing for accession.

The Report draws on numerous sources of information. The candidate countries have been invited to provide information on progress made in preparations for membership since the publication of the last Regular Report. The information each of the candidate countries has provided within the framework of the Association Agreement and the negotiations, the National Programmes for the Adoption of the *Acquis* where they are available, as well as the process of developing the Action P lans, and various peer reviews that have taken place to assess candidate countries' administrative capacity in a number of areas, have served as additional sources. Council deliberations and European Parliament reports and resolutions have been taken into account in the preparations. The Commission has also drawn on assessments made by various international organisations, and in particular the contributions of the Council of Europe, the OSCE and the international financial institutions, as well as those of non-governmental organisations.

Relations between the European Union and Lithuania

Recent developments under the Europe Agreement (including bilateral trade)

Lithuania has continued to implement the Europe Agreement and contributed to the smooth functioning of the various joint institutions.

The Association Council met in February 2002 and the Association Committee in June 2002. The system of sub-committees continues to function as a forum for technical discussions.

Since the last Regular Report, the Joint Parliamentary Committee comprising representatives of the Lithuanian and European Parliament has met in November 2001 and May 2002.

The Association Council decision establishing a Joint Consultative Committee with the Economic and Social Committee entered into force in September 2002.

Furthermore, the establishment of a Joint Consultative Committee with the Committee of the Regions is under preparation.

Lithuania's trade with the EC has continued to increase in 2001 (exports by 20% and imports by 18.4%). In 2001, Lithuanian exports to the EC accounted for 47.8% of total exports and imports from the EC accounted for 44% of total imports. EC exports to Lithuania stood at € 3.4 billion and imports at €2.6 billion. Looking at trade by sectors, machinery and vehicles represent the largest sectors for EC exports to Lithuania and textiles and mineral products the largest sector from Lithuania.

Under the agreement resulting from the first round of trade negotiations in the agriculture sector (adopted on an autonomous basis pending the conclusion of an Additional Protocol to the Europe Agreement), approximately 90% of EC agricultural imports from Lithuania and 97% of EC agricultural exports to Lithuania are duty-free or benefit from preferential rates (average trade figures 1998-2000).

Negotiations on a further round of liberalisation, covering more sensitive sectors, began at the end of 2001 and were concluded in February 2002. The resulting agreement, in force from July 2002, enhances the existing agricultural trade preferences between the parties and promotes the full or partial lifting of import duties either within tariff quotas or for unlimited quantities in sectors such as cereals, dairy products, beef and sheep meat. It also includes a commitment by the parties to remove export refunds for certain sectors.

The Association Council Decision on the improvement of the trade arrangements for processed agricultural products provided for in Protocol 2 to the Europe Agreement was adopted in December 2001. The Decision entered into force in February, 2002. This agreement represents a significant step towards trade liberalisation for Lithuania.

Negotiations on reciprocal trade liberalisation in fish and fishery products have been successfully completed. The Additional Protocol to the Europe Agreement was signed in December 2001 and entered into force in February 2002

An anti-dumping investigation was launched in December 2001 concerning imports of certain filament yarn of cellulose acetate, which led to the imposition of provisional anti-dumping duties in September 2002. The investigation on imports of urea led to the imposition of definitive duties in January 2002.

In March 2002, in response to protectionist measures taken by the US, which greatly restricted access to their market and created the risk considerable trade diversion, the EU initiated provisional safeguard measures, with erga omnes effect, on imports of certain steel products. In September 2002, these measures were partially confirmed.

The Protocol to the Europe Agreement on Conformity Assessment and Acceptance of industrial products (PECA) was signed in May 2002 and ratified by the Seimas in July 2002. The PECAs aim to extend internal market rules on conformity assessment for manufactured goods to the candidate countries before accession.

Accession Partnership

A revised Accession Partnership was adopted in January 2002. Its implementation is reviewed in Part D of this Report.

Action Plan for reinforcing administrative and judicial capacity

As announced in the Commission's 2001 Enlargement Strategy, in spring 2002 the Commission and Lithuania jointly developed an Action Plan to strengthen Lithuania's administrative and judicial capacity, on which a common understanding was reached in April. The revised Accession Partnership adopted in January has served as the point of departure for this exercise.

The purpose of this Action Plan is to identify jointly the next steps required for Lithuania to achieve an adequate level of administrative and judicial capacity by the time of accession, and ensure that all necessary measures in this regard are taken, providing Lithuania with targeted assistance in areas that are essential for the functioning of an enlarged Union. As such, the Action Plan is a key tool for meeting the common objective of the EU and Lithuania, i.e. to ensure that Lithuani a's preparations for accession take place as effectively as possible within the planned timeframe.

The implementation of the Action Plan is reviewed in Part D of this Report.

National Programme for the Adoption of the Acquis

In February 2002, the Government adopted the revised annexes to the National Programme for the adoption of the *acquis* (which is called Lithuania's EU Accession Programme), namely the Law Approximation Action Plan and the *Acquis* Implementation Action Plan for the year 2002. These revised annexes were transmitted to the Commission.

Community assistance

Three **pre-accession instruments** have been financed by the European Community to assist the applicant countries of Central and Eastern Europe with their pre-accession preparations: the **Phare** programme; **SAPARD**, which provides aid for agricultural and rural development; and **ISPA**, which finances infrastructure projects in the fields of environment and transport. The support provided by these programmes is focused on the Access ion Partnership priorities, which are intended to help the candidate countries meet the criteria for membership.

For the years 2000-2002, total financial assistance to Lithuania amounts to around €126 million from Phare, €90 million from SAPARD, and around €155 million from ISPA.

The Phare programme has been providing support to the countries of Central and Eastern Europe since 1989, helping them through a period of fundamental economic and social transition and political change. Its current "pre-accession" focus was established in 1997, in response to the Luxembourg European Council's launching of the present enlargement process.

Phare provides the applicant countries of Central and Eastern Europe with support for institution building, investment to strengthen the regulatory infrastructure needed to ensure compliance with the *acquis*, and investment in economic and social cohesion. This support comprises co-financing for technical assistance, "twinning" and investment-support projects, to help these countries with their efforts to adopt the *acquis* and strengthen the institutions necessary for implementing and enforcing the *acquis*. Phare also helps the candidate countries develop the mechanisms and institutions that will be needed to implement Structural Funds after accession and is supported by a limited number of measures (investment and grant schemes) with a regional or thematic focus. In the context of the Action Plans for strengthening administrative and judicial capacity, particular emphasis is placed on the issue of institution building and associated investment intended to ensure compliance with the *acquis*. For 2002, the

Commission has mobilised special financial assistance of up to &250 million to accompany negotiating countries' efforts, over and above the indicative annual allocations for each of the Phare countries, bringing total Community assistance for strengthening the administrative and judicial capacity of the negotiating countries in 2002 to around &1 billion.

The Phare programme allocated commitments of \leq 328 million to Lithuania during the 1992-1999 period, \leq 50 million in 2000 and \leq 48.5 million in 2001. The **2002 Phare Programme** for Lithuania consists of an allocation of \leq 43.7 million for the National Programme, complemented by \leq 18.5 million under the Phare 2002 supplementary institution building facility. The 2002 Phare programme focuses on the following priorities:

- In the field of the internal market: strengthening the administrative and technical capacity of the standardisation bodies (€ 2.2 million); compliance with the acquis by developing the co-ordination system for social security schemes (€1.9 million); strengthening capacity to protect personal data, IT and electronic data (€1.7 million)
- Assistance with the establishment of the enterprise register and with the enforcement of intellectual property rights (€1.2 million)
- Further support for setting up the administrative structures and IT facilities needed for CAP measures (€6 million) and to strengthen the TSE control system (€1.8 million)
- Further reinforcement of the administrative capacity required to manage future support from the Structural Funds (€1.6 million)
- In the field of the environment: implementation of management plans for protected areas (€ 1.8 million) and development of an IT system for environmental management (€ 2.5 million)
- In the field of Justice and home affairs three projects were selected: (a) assistance to the tax police in implementing effective money-laundering prevention measures (€1.2 million); (b) strengthening migration and asylum management (€2.9 million); and (c) development of a Consular Information System (€0.9 million)
- In the field of customs union: strengthening the operational capacity of the customs service (€1.6 million); ensuring IT aspects and interconnectivity with EC customs systems (€3.6 million), further modernisation of the State Tax Inspection (€4 million); continued assistance with the modernisation and capacity-building of the department of statistics (€2 million)
- Fiscal policy formation and planning structural reforms (€ 0.5 million)

An additional amount of €3 million was allocated for Lithuania's participation in the Baltic Cross-Border Co-operation programme. This includes a small project facility.

Approximately €15 million was set aside from the 2002 Phare allocation for investment in key areas for economic and social cohesion – business and SME infrastructure support, tourism development, promotion of innovation and information technologies, and pilot-testing of grant scheme procedures – which will be an integral part of future Structural Fund operations.

At the International Donors' Conference held in Vilnius in June 2000 on the decommissioning of Unit 1 of the Ignalina Nuclear Power Plant, the Commission, on behalf of the European Communities, pledged financial assistance amounting to a total of €165 million within the current financial perspective (i.e. until 2006). This pledge is subject to annual budgetary allocations by the budgetary authority. The bulk of this contribution is delivered via the Ignalina International Deco Support Fund managed by the EBRD. On the basis of a special national Phare programme to support decommissioning and subsequent measures in the Lithuanian energy sector, the following amounts have been allocated so far: €10 million in 1999, €35 million in 2000 and €55 million in 2001. The allocation for 2002 has not yet been finalised.

Lithuania also participates in and benefits from Phare-funded multi-country and horizontal programmes, such as TAIEX, the Small and Medium-sized Enterprises Facility, SIGMA and the nuclear safety programme.

Furthermore, Lithuania participates in the following programmes: Leonardo da Vinci, Socrates, Youth, the Multi-annual Programme for Enterprises and Entrepreneurship, Raphael, SAVE II, Health and Social Policy, AIDS Prevention, Drug Dependence, Equal Opportunities and the Fifth Framework Programme for Research and Technical Development, and has participated in the European Environment Agency since January 2002.

In order to streamline Community legal procedures and thereby facilitate future participation by Lithuania in Community programmes, a decision establishing the general principles of such participation is in the process of being adopted by the Association Council.

Overall, the impact of Phare has been positive. Effective transfer of know-how, equipment and financial resources has taken place in a number of important fields such as industrial restructuring and privatisation, SME development, trade and investment promotion, environment, energy, and land registration. Phare support for agriculture has succeeded in developing sector strategies and initiating essential institutional and financial mechanisms serving enterprises in this sector.

For example, in Lithuania Phare has played a particularly important role in the following:

- The restructuring of Lietuvos Energija (€ 1.5 million; 25 September 2000 24 September 2002). The project assisted the restructuring of the Lithuanian Power Company by helping to draft the relevant legislation. Thanks to the project the role of Lietuvos Energija as a transmission system and market operator was clarified and developed in relation to other players. The issues of pricing and market orientation, electrical transmission network operation, planning and unb ernational standards and audit were addressed. The emphasis was on staff training.
- The adoption and implementation of the Schengen *aquis* covering a twinning project to strengthen the administrative capacity as well as the establishment of a National Schengen Information System. Furthermore, four new border posts were built with the help of Phare. The Twinning project followed the process of needs identification, review and update of laws, elaborating and putting into place administrative and procedural reforms, complemented by intensive staff training for pol ice, border guard, migration and customs officers.
- Through the special programme to support the decommissioning of nuclear plants and consequential measures in the energy sector, the EC has continued to support the Ignalina International
 Decommissioning Support Fund (IIDSF) managed by the EBRD. In December 2001 a Project Management Unit was established at the plant, which will assist in the implementation of IIDSF financed
 projects. In June 2002 a donor assembly meeting was held. The assembly approved three projects: an investment pr oject supporting a heat and steam source for Ignalina NPP and Visaginas; a support
 package for an interim storage for RBMK spent fuel assemblies from Ignalina NPP; and support for the modernisation of the technical archives. Through the Special Programme, the EC has also
 continued to support the development of the capacity of the Lithuanian nuclear safety regulator VATESI.

The 2000 Phare Review confirmed the accession-driven approach and emphasised the importance of helping countries to prepare for the Structural Funds. The Review foresees the possibility that management of the Phare funds can be fully decentralised from 2002 if the strict pre-conditions set by the Co-ordination Regulation for the three pre-accession instruments are met. Second, Phare programming can be moved onto a multi-annual basis if supporting strategies are in place. Third, the trends introduced in 1997 are continuing with an increased role for Commission Delegations, further streamlining of procedures and, lastly, increasing emphasis on increasing the verifiable and quantifiable impact of Phare projects on institution building, investment in compliance with the *acquis* and economic and social cohesion.

The Review also provided for the possibility of further decentralisation of Phare management, by waiving the requirement for *ex ante* approval by the Commission Delegations for tendering and contracting. For this to be possible, strict pre-conditions covering programme management, financial control and structures regarding public finance must be met. An extended decentralised implementation system (EDIS) should be put in place for each negotiating country at the latest by the time of accession. High-Level Working Groups are being established for each country to oversee this process, along with other key procedural steps in the run up to accession.

National aid co-ordination has been transferred from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to the Ministry of Finance, with effect from September 2001.

During the period under review the implementation of the Phare programme has continued to experience difficulties. In particular contracting often occurs at a very late stage, putting projects at risk and reducing implementation periods. Deteriorating quality of the tender dossiers are a cause for concern at a point when Lithuania needs to soon be ready to manage the tendering and contracting process independently.

The Commission approved the Lithuanian SAPARD programme in November 2000. The indicative allocation for SAPARD in Lithuania for 2002 is € 31.3 million, at 2002 prices (allocation 2001: € 31 million at 2001 prices).

The main aims of the Lithuanian programme are: to strengthen the competitiveness of agricultural businesses, particularly family farms, through improving existing production and diversifying farm businesses; to develop higher value-added processed food products and improve efficiency in food processing through new technology and the introduction of quality management throughout the production process; to invest in rural infr astructure and promote new economic activities to increase the viability of rural communities; to introduce environmentally friendly production techniques for farming and forestry.

The Multi-annual Financing Agreement (MAFA), which sets out the rules for implementing SAPARD, and the Annual Financing Agreement (AFA) for 2000, which sets out the Community financial commitment to Lithuania for the year 2000, are both in force since August 2001. The AFA 2001 was signed in April 2002 and entered into force in July 2002.

The following structures are responsible for the implementation of SAPARD: the National Fund, located within the Ministry of Finance, administers SAPARD funds under the responsibility of the National Authorising Officer (NAO) and is responsible for the national accreditation of the SAPARD Agency; the Managing Authority is the Ministry of Agriculture; the National Paying Agency, under the Ministry of Agriculture, has been designated as the SAPARD agency responsible for the implementation a nd financial management of the programme. The agency operates from its headquarters in Vilnius with 10 regional offices throughout Lithuania.

The Commission adopted a Decision in November 2001, provisionally conferring management authority for SAPARD, on a fully decentralised basis, to the National Paying Agency of Lithuania, including approval of 5 out of 8 measures of the SAPARD Programme, covering 94% of the amount available for Lithuania. Simultaneously an initial payment on account was made to the National Fund.

Up to July 2002 the Lithuanian SAPARD Agency received 199 project applications from potential beneficiaries and approved contracts for the implementation of 111 selected projects, involving around \notin 30 million of EC support.

A Monitoring Committee has been established by the Managing Authority and has met twice

The ISPA programming environment is governed by national strategy papers for transport and environment which the Lithuanian authorities finalised in 2000. In the case of transport, the priority is completing and improving the European Corridors that pass through Lithuania (I, IA, IXB, IXD). Special emphasis is placed on rail projects, with plans to completely renew the East-West Corridors IXB and IXD.

In the environmental field, the following sub-sectors have priority status: water, and solid waste. A strategy for air quality is now being developed and the first projects in this area are expected in 2003-2004. For water and waste water improvements, an approach by catchment/drainage area has been adopted and the first projects are due in 2002.

For the years 2000 and 2001, the full (mid-range) allocation for Lithuania has been committed, i.e. ≤ 102.7 million in 2000 and ≤ 50.5 million in 2001). The allocation for 2002 will be between 4% and 6% of the overall allocation for ISPA, i.e. between ≤ 44 million and ≤ 55 million.

Seven environmental projects were approved in 2001: drinking and waste water projects in Jonava (with a total ISPA contribution of \pounds 3.8 million) and Neringa (\pounds 4.8 million), technical assistance (TA) for project preparation (\pounds 7 million), a sewage network treatment plant in Kaunas (\pounds 15.9 million) and three solid waste collection systems in Alytus, Taurage and Siauliai totalling \pounds 13.8 million. Three transport projects were approved in 2001, two of which concerne aration for the development of the Crete corridor (\pounds 0.9 million) and modernisation of the Crete Corridor (\pounds 12 million). One road transport project was also approved, for the development of Corridor 1A (\pounds 19.8 million). Further projects are in preparation.

In 2001, the Commission approved a technical assistance package (with an ISPA allocation of €0.4 million) to prepare the Lithuanian authorities for the decentralisation process (EDIS) for the management of ISPA.

Contracts have been signed for four projects in the transport sector. The tenders for most remaining ISPA projects approved in 2000 are currently in preparation.

Twinning

One of the main challenges still facing the candidate countries is the need to strengthen their administrative and judicial capacity to implement and enforce the *acquis*. As of 1998, the European Commission began to mobilise significant human and financial resources to help them with this process, using the mechanism of twinning administrations and agencies. In 2001, the Commission strengthened this emphasis on institution building further, th rough the launch of the Action Plans for strengthening administrative and judicial capacity. The twinning process makes the vast body of Member States' expertise available to the candidate countries through the long-term secondment of civil servants and accompanying short-term expert missions and training.

A total of 503 twinning projects were funded by the Community between 1998 and 2001. Between 1998 and 2000, these projects primarily targeted the main priority sectors identified in the Accession Partnerships: agriculture, the environment, public finance, justice and home affairs and preparation for the management of Structural Funds. Since 2000, other important sectors of the *acquis* have also been addressed through twinning, such as social policy, the fight against drugs, transport, and telecommunications regulation. Twinning now covers all sectors pursuant to the *acquis*.

Thanks to the strong support of the EU Member States, 103 twinning partnerships were funded by Phare 1998, involving all the candidate countries and almost all the Member States. These first-generation projects have already come to an end. Under Phare 1999, a further 123 projects are currently being implemented and the programming exercise for Phare 2000 included a further 146 twinning projects. The 2001 programming exercise includes 131 twinning projects embracing all the Phare beneficia ry countries, as well as Cyprus and Malta. Under the 2002 programming exercise, 119 twinning projects have already been planned and approved for implementation. A substantial number of additional twinning projects are planned, and these should be approved and implementation launched before the end of 2002. They include twinning projects is estimated that around 300 twinning projects are open rational throughout the candidate countries at any one time. Furthermore, the candidate countries are being offered a further way of drawing on Member States' expertise through "Twinning light", a mechanism to address carefully- circumscribed projects of limited scope which emerge during the negotiation process as requiring adaptation.

For Lithuania, the total number of twinning projects implemented over the period 1998-2001 is 37. 16 are currently ongoing. In one project, the United Kingdom is providing assistance to strengthen external audit to bring it in line with international standards through staff training at the state control office. In another one, Lithuania will be given assistance in preparing for participation in the European employment strategy and the implementation of the European Social Fund.

A number of areas have been pinpointed for twinning assistance under the Phare 2002 budget: internal market (eg. standardisation, data protection), agriculture, tax administration, customs, statistics, Structural Funds, asylum, money laundering).

Negotiations

Since the opening of the accession negotiations, substantive discussions on the individual chapters of the *acquis* have started, and by June 2002, negotiations on all chapters (except Chapter 31 – Other) had been launched.

By end September 2002, the following 28 chapters were provisionally closed: free movement of goods; free movement of persons; freedom to provide services; free movement of capital; company law; competition; fisheries; transport policy; taxation; EMU; statistics; social policy and employment; energy; industrial policy; small and medium-sized enterprises; science and research; education and training; telecommunication and information technologies; culture and audio-visual policy; regional p olicy and co-ordination of structural instruments; environment; consumers and health protection; co-operation in the field of justice and home affairs; customs union; external relations; common foreign and security policy; financial control; institutions.

Criteria for membership

Political criteria

Introduction

The political criteria for accession to be met by the candidate countries, as laid down by the Copenhagen European Council in June 1993, stipulate that these countries must have achieved "stability of institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human rights and respect for and protection of minorities."

In its 1997 Opinion on Lithuania's application for EU membership, the Commission concluded:

"Lithuania's political institutions function properly and in conditions of stability. They respect the limits on their competences and cooperate with each other. Elections in 1992 and 1996 were free and fair, and in each case permitted an alternation of power in proper conditions. The Opposition plays a normal part in the operation of the institutions. Efforts to improve the operation of the judicial system and to intensify the fight against corruption need to be sustained.

There are no major problems over respect for fundamental rights.

Lithuania demonstrates the characteristics of a democracy, with stable institutions guaranteeing the rule of law, human rights and respect for and protection of minorities."

In its 2001 Regular Report, the Commission found that:

"In its 1997 Opinion, the Commission concluded that Lithuania fulfilled the political criteria. Since that time, the country has made considerable progress in further consolidating and deepening the stability of its institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human rights and respect for and protection of minorities. Over the past year, further efforts have been made in this direction. Lithuania continues to fulfil the political criteria.

Lithuania has made some progress in reforming the public administration and the judiciary, where the administrative court system has been re-organised. The legal system has improved with the entry into force of the new Civil Code. The capacity to fight corruption has been strengthened. The active role of the ombudsman in the field of equal opportunities and, more recently, children's rights is noteworthy.

Sustained efforts are required to further advance the process of reform of the public administration, covering all different sectors of the administration, while creating the conditions for the necessary continuity and stability of the administration. Adequate financial resources should be secured, inter-departmental co-ordination must be further reinforced and training should become more systematic. As regards the judicial system, the new Law on Courts urgently needs to be adopted . Adequate budgetary resources and the managerial competencies which are necessary for the administration of the court system need to be secured. The adoption of the Code of Criminal Procedure must be speeded up in order to allow for the implementation of the new Criminal Code.

In the field of the fight against corruption, the efforts made over the past year should be sustained and reinforced, through the adoption of the National Anti-Corruption Strategy and its Implementation Programme by the Parliament, and with the adoption of a new Law on Corruption Prevention. As regards the continued concern over administrative corruption, further progress in ensuring the transparent application of administrative procedures is required, and the co-ordination among the agen cies combating corruption should be further strengthened.

Lithuania has made progress towards meeting the accession priorities related to the political criteria. It has made limited progress in implementing the public administration law and the civil service law. The Government has approved the National Anti-Corruption Strategy which now needs to be adopted by the Parliament and implemented. A training programme for judges, covering various aspects of EC law and acquis enforcement, has started and needs to be continued."

The section below provides an assessment of developments in Lithuania, seen from the perspective of the Copenhagen political criteria, including the overall functioning of the country's executive and its judicial system. Such developments are in many ways closely linked to developments regarding Lithuania's ability to implement the *acquis*, in particular in the domain of justice and home affairs. Specific information on the development of Lithuania's ability to imple acquis in the field of justice and home affairs can be found in the relevant section (*Chapter 24 – Cooperation in the field of justice and home affairs*) of part *B.3.1.* of this Report.

Recent developments

There has been no change in government during the reporting period. EU - accession remained high on the political agenda.

Democracy and the rule of law

Lithuania has achieved stability of institutions guaranteeing democracy and the rule of law. This was the conclusion of the 1997 Opinion and the subsequent Regular Reports, and has been confirmed by developments over the past year. This section focuses on the most significant developments since the last Regular Report.

The parliament

Parliament has continued to function smoothly. It has continued to give high priority to the adoption of EU accession-related legislation.

The executive

During the reporting period, Lithuania has made considerable progress in pursuing public administration reform.

In April 2002, the Seimas amended the Law on the Government in order to ensure a clear distinction between political posts and public administration posts within the ministries. As a result of the new legislation, only two political appointments remain (one minister and one vice-minister), whereas the other vice-ministerial posts, which used to be political, have been transformed into non-political posts for ministerial secretaries. These amendments should contribute to guaranteeing conti nuity and independence from undue influence in the ministries.

The reorganisation of the public administration has continued. Some ministries which had previously seen their competencies expanded (in particular the Finance Ministry), have been strengthened, in particular through the recruitment of additional staff.

A new Law on Civil Service was adopted by the Seimas in April 2002 and entered into force in July 2002. It aims to reinforce the rule of law, political neutrality, transparency and efficiency. The Law provides for the establishment, by 2003, under the Ministry of the Interior, of a National Public Administration Institute responsible for the management of the civil service. This will include the management of the register of Civil Servants and the approval of training progra mmes.

All secondary legislation required for implementing the provisions of the Civil Service Law was passed by the Government and entered into force in July-August 2002. Issues covered include: job descriptions and evaluations; procedures for recruitment to the Civil Service; regulations on ethics; procedures for imposing disciplinary sanctions; a strategy for the training of civil servants; the statute of the Register of Civil Servints; and the establishment of the National Public Administrat ion Institute.

The new Civil Service Law introduces a new procedure for the annual evaluation of civil servants' performance and a more transparent remuneration system covering all categories of civil servant. The Law establishes a direct link between the category and level of qualification of the civil servant on the one hand and his or her salary on the other. This new system became operational in July 2002. All national and municipal institutions and agencies are now in the process of evaluatin l servants and classifying them by their level of qualification. The process is to be completed by December 2002.

The new legislation has brought significant progress in ensuring systematic training for civil servants. Under the Law on Civil Service, all government institutions have to allocate financial resources for this purpose, whereby each institution is obliged to allocate an amount equal to 1%-5% of the wage fund. The central role of the Lithuanian Institute of Public Administration (LIPA) has been strengthened and its relationship with line ministries clarified. The new Civil Service Law iden tifies LIPA as the National Training Agency responsible for co-ordinating the provision of general training courses and specialised courses delivered by specialist training agencies under the line ministries. LIPA receives funding from two main sources: the state budget (in 2002 LIPA was allocated LTL 1 million, i.e. € 0.29 million) and fees paid by government institutions for courses organised for their employees.

Over the past year, the number of courses organised by LIPA, including those on matters relating to EU accession, has increased significantly, as has the number of participants. LIPA training programmes are open to national civil servants (from line ministries and key sectoral agencies) and local civil servants, as well as to elected officials and representatives of the private sector. In the first half of 2002, local civil servants represented almost a quarter of all participants.

The new Civil Service Law and the related secondary legislation represent an important step forward. Now that this legislative framework is in place, it will be important to ensure that it is duly implemented in all services. So far, there have been some disparities in this regard, particularly in recently merged institutions. It is important that the reform process cover all sectors of the administration and the new system of management of the civil service become fully operational.

In addition, some issues will continue to require close attention. It needs to be ensured that systems, rules and procedures are fully adapted to the needs of EU membership and the proper implementation of the *acquis*. Improving inter-ministerial and inter-departmental co-ordination, guaranteeing appropriate working conditions, making a civil service career attractive in financial terms as well as in other ways and making provision for in-service training remain key challenges. It is important to secure adequate funding as a matter of priority.

The judicial system

During the reporting period, the reform of the judiciary entered its final stage. Significant further progress has been made in reforming the Lithuanian judicial system, consolidating the independence of the judiciary, and improving its functioning.

Considerable progress has been made in legislative terms. The Seimas adopted the new Civil Procedure Code in February 2002 and the new Criminal Procedure Code in March 2002. With a view to enhancing the efficiency of bailiffs' activities, in May 2002 the Seimas adopted the new Law on Bailiffs, as a result of which bailiffs no longer have civil servant status but are private persons on whom the state confers particular rights. In June, the Seimas adopted the Code of Execution of Judgements . These new laws will enter into force in January 2003, together with the new Criminal Code (which was adopted in 2001). The envisaged new Code of Administrative Offences is still under preparation, and work is in progress on new legislation on the Prosecutor's Office and on a new statute of service for the Office.

In a major development, the Seimas adopted the long-awaited new Law on Courts in February 2002. It entered into force in May 2002. The new law lays the foundation of an independent and efficient judiciary. It establishes the Council of Courts, with elected representatives of judges forming a majority of its members. According to the new law, the Council of Courts approves the budget of courts, which manage budgetary allocations independently; selects candidates; and advises the President of the Republic on the appointment and transfer of judges. The law mandates the Council of Courts to set up a number of new bodies with responsibility for specific administrative and regulatory activities. This process is underway. In May 2002, the Judicial Ethics and Discipline Commission is the sole body that has the right to institute a disciplinary case against judges. The Court of Honour hears such disciplinary case se. The Council of Courts has the task of defining implementing regulations for the selection and promotion of judges. It is important that these should be transparent and based on merit. The self-governing bodies of the judiciary also have an important role to play in preventing and combating corruption in this domain. In March, Parliament adopted a Law on the National Courts Administration. This set up the National Courts Administration, which started operating in May 2002 as an independent institution, r eplacing the previous court administration structures under the Ministry of Justice. The National Courts Administration is in charge of providing technical services to the self-governing institutions of the judiciary. It is also responsible for providing technical services to the Courts, analysing Court proceedings and compiling statistics.

Following a ruling of the Constitutional Court, which had declared unconstitutional the reduction of the salaries of judges (applied since 2000), on the grounds that this might jeopardise their financial independence, judges' salaries were restored to their previous level in October 2001. In addition, the new Law on Courts grants judges higher pensions. Judges now earn considerably higher salaries than civil servants.

The total number of judges' posts remains the same as in 2001, i.e. 712, including 37 at the Supreme Court. A number of vacancies for judges have been filled. As of June 2002, there remained 55 vacancies, compared to 68 in 2001. Further progress has been made with the computerisation of the courts.

Progress has been made in reducing the backlog of cases. The number of criminal cases under investigation for more than six months in the courts of first instance fell from 595 on 1 January 2001 to 412 on 1 January 2002 (a decrease of 31%). The number of civil cases under investigation in the courts of first instance for a duration beyond that considered reasonable by the court fell from 1430 on 1 January 2001 to 964 on 1 January 2002 (a decrease of 33%). As regards the administrative cases, in 2001 the administrative courts received 14 121 cases and examined 13 471; in the first half of 2002, the administrative courts received 7 106 cases and examined 7 209. The professional capacity of judges and prosecutors has been further improved by training. Over the reporting period, the Judicial Training Centre has provided training for judges, bailiffs and staff from public institutions involved in judicial matters. In 2001, a total of 1215 participants attended various training courses for judges in the field of judicial co–operation in criminal and civil cases started in 2002.

The new Law on Courts introduces compulsory in-service training for judges. Under the Law, the Minister of Justice and the Council of Courts are jointly responsible for the organisation and methodological preparation of the training programmes. In June 2002 the Council of Courts approved a long-term training programme for judges, drafted by the Ministry of Justice, which includes *acquis*-related matters. In order to ensure due funding for the training programmes, the new Law ot setablishes that the training of judges is financed from the state budget, and that the allocations made available for training should amount to no less than 1.5 % of the amounts allocated for judges' salaries. While the Law on Courts does not specifically describe the role of the Judicial Training Centre the Centre's financial sustainability is expected to be secured by charging fees to carry out training programmes for judges within this framework.

The Training Methodology Division of the Prosecutor-General's Office, which is responsible for organising training for public prosecutors, organised more than 30 training programmes in 2001, in which over 400 prosecutors with a variety of specialisations took part. This includes joint training programmes for judges and prosecutors.

As reported last year, the Law on State-Guaranteed Legal Aid aims to ensure the provision of state-guaranteed legal aid in civil, administrative and criminal cases. Financial allocations for this purpose have significantly increased over the reporting period (see below under Civil and political rights).

Overall, substantial progress has been made in reforming the judiciary, based on a four-tier court system for the general jurisdiction (Supreme Court, Court of Appeals, district courts and local courts) and on a two-tier court system for administrative jurisdiction (Highest Administrative Court and district administrative courts). Most areas of concern referred to in last year's Regular Report have been addressed. In particular, decisive progress has been made in consolidating the i dence of the judiciary, notably through the adoption and entry into force of the Law on Courts, and the restoration of high remuneration levels for judges. Due attention should be given to ensuring proper implementation of the new legislation. The increase in the number of judges recruited, and the reduction in the backlog of cases, have been further positive developments.

Further efforts are needed to improve the professional capacity of judges and prosecutors, especially those newly appointed, in particular as regards operational procedures and complex investigations, as well as in the area of judicial co-operation in criminal and civil matters. This is fundamental to guaranteeing the quality of legal proceedings and the respect of procedural rights as well as of professional ethics. Further progress is also required in expediting court proceedings, ensuring that judgements are enforced, and guaranteeing effective access to justice. The effective implementation of the new Criminal Code and Criminal Procedure Code, from 1 January 2003, will be particularly important in this respect.

The Prosecutor's Office needs to be further reinforced through the rapid adoption and effective implementation of relevant new legislation. In this respect, it should be ensured that the planned reorganisation of the Prosecutor's Office further strengthens the independence and professionalism of prosecutors. Further improvements still have to be made to ensure adequate working conditions and upgrade equipment.

Anti-corruption measures

Surveys indicate that corruption remains a source of concern, in particular in sectors such as customs, the police (notably the traffic police), and the health system. However, there has been considerable further progress in the fight against corruption at both legislative and administrative level.

In January 2002, the Seimas adopted a National Anti-Corruption Programme (comprising a National Anti-Corruption Strategy and an Action Plan for the implementation of the Strategy). The Programme outlines practical measures and actions for preventing corruption, investigating corruption-related offences, and involving the public through anti-corruption awareness campaigns. Implementation of the Programme has now begun. Particular attention should be given to involving Customs fully in the implementation of the National Anti-Corruption Programme, and to strengthening the administrative capacity of the Customs Criminal Service.

In May 2002, the Seimas adopted the Law on Corruption Prevention. The Law establishes the main principles for preventing corruption in the private and public sectors, identifies preventive measures, determines which authorities are charged with the prevention of corruption, and defines their responsibilities.

In order to ensure alignment with the requirements of the *acquis* in the field of organised crime and corruption, in January 2002 the Seimas adopted amendments to the Criminal Code and the Code of Criminal Procedure as currently in force. These amendments extend the definition of a civil servant to encompass civil servants of international public organisations and foreign states; and establish criminal responsibility for passive and active corruption and trading in influence, as well as the criminal liability of legal persons in cases of corruption and money laundering.

As set out above, in June 2002 the Government adopted Regulations on Ethics for Officials. The Regulations, which have been in force since July 2002, lay down the main principles of ethics for civil servants. A Code of Ethics for Elected Officials and a Code of Ethics for Civil Servants have yet to be adopted.

The Special Investigations Service (SIS), an independent body and the key institution in the fight against corruption, is responsible for the implementation of the National Anti-Corruption Programme and for providing the necessary methodological assistance to other institutions. Its administrative capacity has improved markedly in 2001. The institutional set-up has been amended and a new unit responsible for public education and support activities has been established. In the period betwe en February and April, the SIS signed co-operation agreements with the State Security Department, the Department of Intelligence Activities, the Ministry of National Defence, and the State Control Office. Co-operation between the SIS and civil society is developing.

In 2001, the SIS uncovered 193 corruption-related crimes, including 117 involving the Civil Service. During the period from January to August 2002, 91 corruption-related crimes were uncovered, including 59 cases involving the Civil Service.

On the basis of the new SIS staff training programme, most SIS staff have received specialised and general training, including seminars abroad. Training has focused on the development of anti-corruption awareness among the public and the preparation of related anti-corruption education programmes, the application of special software for data analysis, the conduct of undercover operations, and methods of investigation and interrogation.

Lithuania is a party to the Council of Europe's Convention on Laundering, Search, Seizure and Confiscation of proceeds from crime. In March 2002 Lithuania ratified the Council of Europe's Criminal Law Convention on Corruption. Jointly with Estonia and Latvia, Lithuania continues to participate in the Baltic Anti-Corruption Initiative (BACI), which is supported by the OECD Secretariat.

As a member of the Council of Europe's Group of States Against Corruption (GRECO), Lithuania received a GRECO evaluation mission in October 2001. According to the report of this mission, which was adopted in March 2002 and subsequently made public, Lithuania seemed to be affected by corruption on a rather large scale, although it appeared to be among the least affected of the transitional countries of central and eastern Europe. The report added that there was widespread awareness among o fficials of the existence of corruption and its attendant problems, and that there was no doubt that Lithuania had come a long way in developing a framework of rules and a multifaceted system of institutions to combat corruption. The establishment of the Special Investigation Service was an important step forward. The report concluded that although the progress made was impressive, there was still room for improvement, in particular with regard to the prevention of corruption and overall co-ordination. GREC O addressed ten specific recommendations to Lithuania, which it is strongly encouraged to follow up.

Overall, there has been considerable progress in this area since the 2001 Regular Report, mainly in strengthening the institutional capacity of the Special Investigation Service and with the adoption of the National Anti-Corruption Strategy and the Law on Corruption Prevention. However, further efforts should be made by law enforcement bodies and line ministries to ensure the proper implementation of the National Anti-Corruption Programme, and to prepare sectoral anti-corruption strategies and implementation plans. Further efforts are also required to strengthen co-operation in practice between law enforcement bodies, and with the Prosecutor's Office. Public procurement procedures need to be applied with greater rigour and consistency, ensuring full transparency. Complaint mechanisms need to be implemented in an effective way by ensuring easier access for the public. Given that the present institutional set-up gives priority to repressive measures, more attention should be paid to pr evention. Efforts over the past year to raise public awareness and involve civil society in the process are steps in the right direction. These should be continued and intensified.

Human rights and the protection of minorities

Lituania continues to respect human rights and freedoms. This was the conclusion of the 1997 Opinion and the subsequent Regular Reports, and has been confirmed over the past year. The following section focuses on the most significant developments since the last Regular Report.

Lithuania has ratified most of the major international conventions in the field of human rights (see Annex). In March 2002, Lithuania ratified the Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, on the abolition of the death penalty. In May 2002, Lithuania signed Additional Protocol No. 13 to the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms concerning the abolition of the death penalty in all circumstances.

In October 2001, a new legislation allowing for the reopening of criminal proceedings to give effect to judgements of the European Court of Human Rights finding violations of the European Convention on Human Rights entered into force. Since then there have been two criminal proceedings re-opened. The principle of non-discrimination, which is enshrined in the Constitution, provides the basis for various laws. The new Criminal Code, which is to enter into force in January 2003, contains pro visions prohibiting discrimination on a wide range of grounds. No new developments are to be reported with regard to the transposition of the EC anti-discrimination acquis (see Chapter 13 - Social policy and employment).

The Ombudsman system, which is highly developed, continues to function well.

Civil and political rights

Lithuania has addressed the issues identified in this area in the 2001 Regular Report, and positive developments can be reported in several areas. However, some problems persist.

There have been reports of cases of *degrading treatment by law enforcement officials*, in particular in the context of police custody. In June 2002, police officers were punished for the degrading treatment of people taking part in a peaceful picket. Training courses for the police on human rights and fundamental freedoms are being organised.

Trafficking in human beings remains an issue of concern. Lithuania remains a country of both origin and transit with regard to trafficking in women. The law enforcement services have stepped up the fight against such trafficking. In 2001 14 criminal charges were brought for trafficking in human beings, followed by five during the first quarter of 2002 alone. Earlier this year in Klaipeda and Kaunas the members of two criminal organisations received prison sentences for trafficking. The Organised Crime Investigation Service of the Lithuanian Criminal Police Bureau has specialised personnel responsible for combating trafficking in human beings. In addition, the Criminal Police Bureau's Crime Investigation Service has a specialised unit dealing with missing persons, as does each police commissioner's office.

The new Criminal Code provides for strict sentences (up to eight years of imprisonment) for trafficking in human beings, and provides separately for criminal liability for trafficking in children, which carries a custodial sentence of between two and ten years. Some progress can also be noted as regards protection for victims, in particular through the involvement of NGOs, which have also set up an intensive public awareness campaign aimed at preventing trafficking in human beings. In January 2002, the Government started to implement a new Programme of Control and Prevention of Prostitution and Trafficking of Human Beings, financed by the state budget. This includes financial support for NGO projects aimed at providing social assistance to victims of trafficking and helping them reintegrate into society.

Concerns remain about *pre-trial detention*. Although the number of cases in which pre-trial detention was ordered decreased by more than eight per cent in 2001 (to 764, compared to 839 in 2000), in some cases pre-trial detention is reported to have exceeded the maximum legal duration of 18 months. The new Criminal Procedure Code, which is to enter into force in January 2003, provides for a reduction to 12 months of the maximum pre-trial detention period for minors. Furthermore, by s treamlining procedures, the new Code should shorten the time required for criminal investigations, and thus contribute to reducing periods of pre-trial detention in general terms.

Prison conditions remain a source of serious concern, in particular due to overcrowding and lack of appropriate health care. As of 1 July 2002, there were 10 435 persons serving prison sentences and 1 329 held in pre-trial detention. A Programme of Prison renovation and Humanisation of prison conditions is in preparation, with the aim of bringing prisons up to European and international standards, in particular with regard to medical care. This programme follow s the recent publication of a report by the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. LTL 2.5 million has been allocated under the 2002 state budget for the construction of a rehabilitation centre for drug addicts and HIV-positive persons in Alytus Prison. Considerable investment is still needed to bring prisons up to acceptable standards.

While legal provisions guaranteeing *legal aid* in criminal, civil and administrative cases are in place, it is reported that counsels for the defence often fail to defend the rights of the persons concerned properly, as payment by the state for the legal aid provided by the counsels remains relatively low. However, funds made available for this purpose are increasing.

Lituania has achieved a high level of alignment with European and international standards on *asylum*. Amendments to the Law on Refugee Status entered into force in February 2002, with the aim of introducing procedural guarantees for asylum seekers and speeding up procedures for the investigation of manifestly unfounded cases. Weaknesses remain in current legislation, notably as regards minimum guarantees for asylum procedures, the suspensive effect of an appeal during an adm issibility procedure and the principle of *non-refoulement* in cases of alternative protection. Lithuania should fully respect the fundamental principle of *non-refoulement*. A comprehensive registration system should be established.

The Asylum Division of the Migration Department (under the Ministry of the Interior) needs to be further strengthened, and training of all concerned, including border guards and judges dealing with asylum cases, reinforced. Lithuania should further improve conditions of asylum seekers in the Pabrade Centre. There are reports that certain asylum seekers who had crossed the border illegally have been detained in detention centres instead of asylum reception centres, even if they appear to h ave good grounds for an asylum application.

As regards *crimes against humanity*, since July 2001 the Prosecutor's Office has submitted to the courts three criminal cases in which four individuals are charged with crimes against humanity committed during the soviet time. Proceedings continue.

Freedom of expression and freedom of religion are enshrined in the Lithuanian Constitution, and continue to be respected.

The new Criminal Code, which is to enter into force in January 2003, eliminates the difference in the age of consent depending on sexual orientation, and includes provisions banning discrimination on that basis.

Economic, social and cultural rights

Further progress has been made in this area since the last Regular Report.

As regards *equal opportunities*, Lithuania has continued to make progress. In June, the Seimas adopted the Law amending the Law on Equal Opportunities, concerning positive action to promote gender equality and introducing the concept of indirect discrimination. The Office of the Ombudsperson for Equal Opportunities has continued to take decisive action and has been reinforced in terms of staff. It currently has seven employees. Between July 2001 and July 2002, the Office handled 72 complaints, as compared to 25 indicated in the last Regular Report. Around 60% of the complaints were considered as well founded. In addition, the Office launched 7 investigation at her own initiative. There are 15 women who are members of the Seimas out of a total of 141 members. There are 3 women in the 14-member Government. The Inter-Institutional Commission of Equal Opportunities has continued its work. At the initiative of the Ministry of Social Security and Labour, efforts are underway t o encourage and prepare women to run for local government and parliamentary elections. Further efforts are needed to promote economic and social equality in practice.

The Office of the Ombudsperson for *Children's Rights* has continued its activities. During 2001 it dealt with approximately 106 cases and in the period from January to September 2002, it handled 83 cases. The Ombudsperson also launched six investigations in 2001 at her own initiative. Four investigations have been carried out at her initiative at specialised children's care institutions. Another important investigation dealt with the violation of the right to edu of minors detained in the Kaunas children's detention centre and educational labour colony. Further to this investigation, measures were taken to ensure that the right to education of the children concerned is duly respected.

Closer co-ordination between the activities of all the institutions (state, municipal, and non-governmental organisations) concerned, would increase effectiveness. As highlighted by the United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child, due attention needs to be given to ensuring that all the Convention's provisions are respected.

At the legislative level, work was started to align legal acts relating to children's rights with the new Civil Code which entered into force in July 2001.

In February 2002, Lithuania signed the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict.

In May 2002, the Government approved a long-term National Programme for Social Integration of *Persons with Disability*. The Programme aims to guarantee the rights of disabled persons and ensure that they enjoy equal opportunities. The implementation of the programme will be funded from various sources, in particular the state budget, the State Social Insurance Fund, the Compulsory Health Insurance Fund, the Employment Fund and local administrations.

Trade union rights are generally respected. Restrictions remain on the right to join trade unions for limited categories of civil servants. There are concerns that legislation on union rights is not duly enforced in all cases.

Minority rights and the protection of minorities

Since the 2001 Regular Report, the overall situation with regard to the protection of minorities has continued to be satisfactory, and some further progress has been made in implementing integration programmes.

The Government has continued to support programmes promoting the economic, social and cultural development of Lithuania's minority communities. The two largest communities, the Russian and Polish ones, are well integrated, but the issue of Lithuanian language skills has sometimes reduced equal access to employment opportunities. The issue of the legal obligation to use the Lithuanian alphabet in spelling the names of persons belonging to national minorities is being addressed constr ly in particular in the framework of the co-operation between the Lithuanian and Polish authorities.

The Programme for Social and Cultural Integration of National Minorities continues to be implemented. Government funding for this purpose has fallen slightly compared to the previous year, when a major investment project concerning the construction of the Roma Community House was made. These funds serve to support the activities of NGOs representing national minorities, notably their cultural and educational projects, conferences and seminars; to cover the costs of Lithuanian language cou rses for persons on social support schemes; and to finance the operational costs of the House of Ethnic Minorities in Vilnius.

The capacity of the Department of National Minorities and Emigration has been reinforced through further training of its officials. These efforts should be continued.

Lithuania's Roma community, consisting of around 3000 persons mainly concentrated in the major cities of Vilnius, Kaunas and Panevezys, has continued to face difficult conditions. Acute problems include poor living conditions, a rather high unemployment level, difficulties with access to education and training and, due in a number of cases to the absence of appropriate identification documents, problems with access to social benefits and public health services.

The Government's 2000-2004 Programme for the Roma Community's Integration into Lithuanian Society seeks to address these problems. Financing is provided from the state budget for this purpose. Some measures have been taken to improve housing. As part of this programme, the Roma Community House was opened in Vilnius in September 2001. It will be important to fully involve the Roma community in drawing up and implementing measures under this programme, so as to enhance its ability to ively tackle such key problems as employment and housing and address the problem of *de facto* discrimination.

Lithuania is a party to the Council of Europe Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities. It submitted its first state report in October 2001. The Framework Convention's Advisory Committee has not so far adopted an opinion on Lithuania.

General evaluation

In its 1997 Opinion, the Commission concluded that Lithuania fulfilled the political criteria. Since that time, the country has made considerable progress in further consolidating and deepening the stability of its institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human rights and respect for and protection of minorities. This has been confirmed over the past year. Lithuania continues to fulfil the political criteria.

Lithuania has made considerable progress in pursuing public administration reform, notably through the adoption of the new Civil Service Law and the related implementing legislation. Lithuania needs to ensure that the reform is duly implemented in all services and that adequate financing is secured as a matter of priority.

Substantial progress has been made in reforming the judicial system, in particular, notably through the adoption of the Law on Courts. Due attention should be given to ensuring proper implementation of the new legislation. Further efforts are needed to improve the professional capacity of judges and prosecutors. This is fundamental to guaranteeing the quality of legal proceedings and respect for procedural rights and professional ethics. Further progress is required also in accelerating c ourt proceedings and ensuring the enforcement of judgements.

Considerable progress has been made as regards the fight against corruption, mainly with the adoption of the National Anti-Corruption Programme and the Law on Corruption Prevention. Sustained efforts should be made by law enforcement bodies and line ministries to ensure the proper and effective implementation of measures against administrative corruption, which remains a cause for concern.

Lithuania continues to respect human rights and freedoms.

Economic criteria

Introduction

In its 1997 Opinion on Lithuania's application for EU membership, the Commission concluded:

"Lithuania has made considerable progress in the creation of a market economy"; it "... would face serious difficulties in coping with competitive pressure and market forces within the Union in the medium term".

and line ministries to ensure the proper and effective implementation of measures against administrative corruption, which remains a cause for concern.

In its 2001 Regular Report, the Commission found that:

"Lithuania is a functioning market economy. Provided that it makes further substantial efforts to continue with the vigorous implementation of its structural reform programme, it should be able to cope with the competitive pressure and market forces within the Union in the near term".

In examining the economic developments in Lithuania since the Opinion, the Commission's approach was guided by the June 1993 conclusions of the Copenhagen European Council, which stated that membership of the Union requires:

- the existence of a functioning market economy;
- the capacity to cope with competitive pressure and market forces within the Union.

In the analysis below, the Commission has followed the methodology applied in the Opinion and the previous annual Regular Reports. The analysis in this year's Regular Report takes stock of developments since the Opinion was drafted.

Summary of economic developments since 1997

Macroeconomic development has been generally positive. While the economy was severely affected in 1999 by the Russian crisis, there has been a strong recovery in recent years. The Russian crisis, and its impact on Lithuanian exports to Russia, led to a considerable fall of GDP in 1999. This was accompanied by a significant rise in the current account and budget deficit and increasing unemployment. The crisis also resulted in a considerable drop in invest them, public consumption and external trade. Only private consumption remained relatively stable and stabilised aggregate demand. However, the economy recovered rapidly and strongly from that crisis, and has since then maintained strong growth. Furthermore macroeconomic stability has been restored. The recovery was mainly driven by a very strong export performance, which led to a significant decrease in the current account deficit in the recent years. The general government budget deficit declined subseque ntly as policies tightened appreciably. This policies tightened appreciably. This policies than a strong FDI inflows. According to preliminary estimates steady growth has continued in 2002.

			Main Eco	nomic Trend	s			
Lithuania		1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	Average	2002 latest
Real GDP growth rate	per cent	7.3	5.1	-3.9	3.8	5.9	3.6	4.5 Q1
Inflation rate - annual average	per cent	8.8	5.0	0.7	0.9	1.3	3.3	1.8 July ^b
- December-on-December	per cent	8.2	2.4	0.3	1.3	2.1	2.9	0.3 July
Unemployment rate - LFS definition	per cent	14.1	12.5	10.2	15.6	16.5	13.8	:
General government budget balance	per cent of GDP	-1.1	-3.1	-5.6	-2.7	-1.9p	-2.9p	
Current account balance	per cent of GDP	-10.2	-12.1	-11.2	-6.0	-4.8	-8.9	
	million ECU/€o	-865	-1,158	-1,120	-731	-641 °	-903	-433 JanJune ^c
Gross foreign debt of the whole economy - debt export ratio	per cent of exports of goods and services	27.6	41.5	70.8	56.4	:	:	
	million ECU/€o	1,273	1,876 ª	2,814	3,120	:	:	
Foreign direct investment inflow - balance of payments data	per cent of GDP	3.7	8.6	4.6	3.4	3.7	4.8	
	million ECU/€	313	826	456	410	498	501	378 JanJune ^c
Sources: Eurostat. National sources. OE	CD external Del	ot Statistics						

series break as a result of some technical changes to the definition

b Moving 12 months average rate of char

Source: Website of the National Bank.

Instruction of the local second of the energy sector, although more for agricult dearly. The privation for the suscessful privation of the backing sector, which is now completed, has supported the development of the suscessful privation for the backing sector. Similar of program davelopment and for agricult dearly. The privation for the suscessful privation of the backing sector, which is now completed, has supported the development of the suscessful privation for the suscessful and for force and the suscessful and force and the suscessful and force and the suscessful and the

The Lithuanian economy has made only some progress in catching up to EU income levels. The per capita GDP in terms of PPS was 37.6% of the EU average in 2001. Regional dispatities in GDP per capita within the country are significant. Whereas Vilnias reached around 45% of the EU average in 1998 and 1999, other regions were far behind, some achieving less than half the GDP in terms of PPS was 37.6% of the EU average in 1998 and 1999, other regions were far behind, some achieving less than half the GDP in terms of PPS was 37.6% of the EU average in 1998 to 30.4% in 2001. The rise in memployment take a networks. The conomic activity rate fell slightly from 72, 1% in 1998 to 30.4% in 2001. Regional dispatities in the employment take an entities. The rise in memployment take are networks and the examployment regions been effective to average in 1998 and 1994. The conomic activity rate fell slightly from 72, 1% in 1998 to 30.4% in 2001. The rise in memployment take are networks and the examployment rate has rise to average in 1998 to 30.4% in 2001. The rise in memployment rate has rise to close to 30%, in concerning the examption of example take rate and in concess in membranes and more meta name once membranes. In 2001 the memory end management in 2001. The rise in memployment rate failed of the example of example take rate and in close to 10.5% for women. In 2001 the memory end management in 2001 the regions formered adversing for the example of example take rate and in crease in the employment rate rate has rise to close to 30.5% for women. In 2001 the memory end management in 2001 the regions for end take rate and the example of example take rate and the example of example take rate and the example of example take rate and ta

Main Indicators of Economic Structure in 2001										
Population (average)	Thousand	3,481								
GDP per head *	PPS	8,700								
	per cent of EU average	38								
Share of agriculture ^b in: - gross value added - employment	per cent per cent	7.0 16.5								
Gross fixed capital formation/GDP	per cent	19.4								
Gross foreign debt of the whole economy/GDP ^c	per cent	25.5								
Exports of goods & services/GDP	per cent	50.4								
Stock of foreign direct investment	Million € € per head *	2,508 ° 720								
Long term unemployment rate	per cent of labour force	9.3								

Pignes have been calculated using the population figures free National Accounts, which may diffe ^b Agriculture, hunting, forestry and fishing.

Data refer to 2000.

Assessment in terms of the Copennagen criteria

The existence of a functioning market economy

The capacity to cope with competitive pressure and market forces within the Union

he 1997 Opinion already ackno

nee, is it concluded that Lithunia is a functioning market corecomy. The constitution of in current reform path should enable Lithunia to cope with competitive pressure and market force within the Union.

Introduction

The section defenses the spectron of advances's define transmission of the step of advances's defenses are obtained on the step of the ste

The section is ensured a accordance with the for GP angeining disperse, and nonportants in secondary disperse in interacting the program in transformation program in term in te

jues 2016 du boile for province of the sequence of the sequenc

"Lichaunie has made some progress in transposing and implementing the ac

nhe 2018 Regular Keport, the Commission found that :

to de seu granzo per Laborati la mati partego e digenezia e la materia e la

а по ром у нала раду, главната на таку родил и такришено на паратекано у то крал. Тинно, то на 1 мон са так са очас тико на вой и на нарок. Таронекано на поросокото вой на паратекано на пар

In the area of theoremanizations, some progress has taken place in terms of alignment of the regulatory framework. The regulatory authority has become operational had needs to be strong bound.

With some programs has taken plans in other man of fittancial control Lithancia and sequely in a completer considerably in programs and inferse the lightactors on policy internal basened annoval. Lithancia has made and hand based programs in the arms of fittancial and hand based programs in the arms of fittanci and hand based programs in the ar

This and many to prove a product budgency poly, Librania has made progres as regards to be building of the administrative capacity builds in success to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and an accidy to reduced graphicational structures or malified attributes are mained by the administrative capacity minks is produced and to produce of the structure of the administrative capacity minks in success to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity minks in accounts to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity minks in accounts to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity minks in accounts to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity minks in accounts to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity minks in accounts to implement and expires to acquise 1 (and accid attributes of the administrative capacity acquised and its performance of the administrati

The chapters of the ac

to index and, the filtering convert of the stands, the filter of the stands of the file of the stands on the stand and the file of the stands of the filter of the stands of the stands of the of the stands of the

Progress since the last Regular Report

A la franciscutar de glacocher de glacocher de la construição de grande de grande de grande de la construição de la construição de grande de la construição de grande de la construição de la construi

species being species for a sp

Send definition is the same big cannels or generation with a space beach beach and the same beach beach and the same beak and the same beach and the same beach and t

concerns the development of Libraria's administrative capacity for the implementation of horizontal and procedural measures and secres-specific legislation, good progress has been made in stronghening the institutional futurescoli.

As regards face movement of goods in the non-harmonised sector, a competitorious list of existing non-tasiff harriers has been identified, indialing licensing and labeling requirements as well as price control mechanisms in certain an an

Overall assessment

screpede sense-speciel highlation for anna concend by Old Approach Discrise; has 25 employues a providing only on commatics. Beaker, and high and the many advision of 4 employues in responsible for militation of a same concend by Old Approach Discrise; has read Guided Approach is generally well on bidded in Lithunga.

e market servitikano, eo-de visits and checking by die XNTH should also be done at fazories. Pathor effection donald be devendo se devloping control based on ick sovennen and to improving dialogue with produces, appliers and NGDs. A juit information system bould berward all defenses appliers and done at fazories. Pathor effection donald.

hile procurement legistation mil mode some fine-maning, especially in the socies of salities. Existansia needs to soman that sho private comprises full more by expo of the law and that a number of definitions are harmonised with the aquit. Palde procurement rates should be applied with more transportance and efforts more the barbar emorphoned.

Conclusion

Agoriations on this chapter have been provisionally cloud. Lithuranis has been gratered a transitional arrangement for the renewal of marketing authorizations for pharmaconicals (and 1 January 2007). Lithuranis is generally meeting the commitments it has made in the accession negosiations in this field.

Progress since the last Regular Report

read progress can be reported on **Starent Ages.** Second se

tenengen werk has contract to feithers Lisburgi's participation in the Tangener Englance Strategy and TETERS).

e regards preparations for the farme co-enditation of social security systems, Tabuasia has continued to apply in bilanceal agreements with Helmal and Seculor, which rely on the same principles as the Community rules in this area. This familiarises the administration with the procedures.

Overall assessment

Lithuasia should continue efforts for future participation in the European Employment Services system (REBES), especially with regard to language training.

Wh a view to the finance or-ordination of toxial security systems, further efforts are nueded to develop an efficient social security co-ordination infrastructures. Julivientov expacing, and operably the Libramin or-ordinating Generation, should be minfored and connect with present and finance Libraries intensified.

Conclusion

net or express networks memory memory memory memory memory and the state of the sta

Progress since the last Regular Report

In the field of the right of establishment and the freedom to provide non-financial services, then was no contradic legislative resources

the Based of the Sam Donnous Spectrosy SubJourd parts (Sam Darling Section 1 the End of Agel expresses instances and a set on sectionaux monoto The Ward on Section 2 the Sam Darling Section 2 the Aged Sciences Spectrosy SubJourd 2 nonzones (Sam Darling Section 1 the Sam Darling Section 2 the Aged Section 2 the Aged

Overall assessment

In the field of the right of establishment and the freedom is provide services, Estabusis has achieved a uninderitory level of alignment. Estabusis will have to identify and diminate all potential obstacles to the provision of services in accordance with Astickes 43 and 49 of the E

the field of insurance, the amendment of the Law on Insurance is a positive development but there are still shortcomings in the lexislation in markedur is the life and non-life sortow. The use of sta

Conclusion

In an 1970 Opions, the Commission neural that fif the senthfolment is the arms of backing, securities and donarrate with had to be adequarkly intrachand in the security legislative frameworks and duly implemented. The Commission forware no major difficulties in adheving information or many of the security legislation of the security leg

Neglescen is to (high here have presented the data have been granted as server of the relation of the last that is in the segment motional assignment until 10 Banche 200° for the implementation of the doctors as invest composition where and dynamic granted motion of the assistance assignment until 10 Banche 200° for the implementation of the doctors as invest composition where and dynamic granted motion of the assistance assignment to the fail of the assistance assignment assistance as

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

the register or program or protocol of a spectra control of a
ranged personis (many banke) in gen personis (many banke) in gen personis (hany banke) in gen personis
explance with the Recommodations of the Flancid Action Task Form double to sourced.
Conclusion
is PT (T) the descence of the second of the
see the Option Education has made enably requires in adjuing in highing in highing in highing have been to a gradient and a second programmer to adjuing the highing in highing have the difference of a second programmer spectra and a second and the option of the second and a second programmer spectra and a second and a second programmer to adjuing the highing in highing have the difference of the second and a second as second and a
speciation in the duptur has been provisionally closed. Laburaria has no particular analysis in the second of a second on particular analysis in the accession expeciation in the field.
order to complex propagations for mathemation plantation of the formation and the formation of the mathemation of the asyste on provide and the formation of the asyste on provide and effective implementation of
Progress since last Regular Report
scalar year's Raylar Rijors, Tahnasishan endu farther progress in the sensel company her and in the presence on if enduced and and endered property rights.
his Listensian legislasian is legislasian is legislasian in legislasian in legislasian in legislasian is legislasian is legislasian is legislasian is legislasian in legislasian is legisla
when digment on anoming we personal through the adoption of the Law on Consolidand Floated Accounts in Normalie 2 State and in plant of a distributed account and free does along the adoption and in State and and plant of a state and a stat
for a subsistentive equality is macrosoft, the Government evolution of Distantia SMI evolutioned for a particle in the composed of a straining was established in a spatial instantian with the exponential and the Institute of Distance and and a straining was established in a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian of Distance and Appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian of Distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a spatial instantian with the exponential of a distance appropriate for a distance appr
for held * Advantation and internated and international and internatioand and internatioand and international and international a
for indifferent property rights, the implementing legitives on approprint property in and and of a loading right was adopted in February 2015.
subance administrative spacing, the number of office in the cannow syntax he been increased by 2. Stoce April 2005; the responsibility for processions of addregoments of addregoments and the board office increases and a syntax of the independent and the syntax of the independen
scal to spar's program super, the Strange on the Preneticion of Copyright and Radonal Regists has beened on developing the activities of planke administration institutions in this field.
regular for Regulation replacing the Research Generation, on jurisdation and information of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of a Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance on the Research Adoption of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance on the Research Adoption of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance on the Research Adoption of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance on the Research Adoption of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and performance of the Regulation have been incorporated ional channess and
Dverall assessment

As regards industrial and intellectual property rights, Lithuania's Trademark and Patent Laws are well a Property Rights) agreement on definitions of design, protection of design owners and lecensing the desig

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Stee the loss Highler report, Lemman nar man spectral progress was species as a species was seen as a species of the species o

During A new

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

In the area of energy efficiency and renewable energy the key institution in this area which is owned by the Mir With recent to machen energy. Libuaria oversets, at th

Overall assessment

The Status Report concludes that Lizhuania has accepts (DSS) as well as develop an action plan in case the DSS

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Lithuania has made further progress with the improvement of the **business** e reactivated in 2001 and a Standing Committee for Improvement of the Busines

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

In its 1997 Opinion, the Ce Since the Opinion, Lithuan

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

Progress made since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

Conclusion

we text types, character man going provident is not we truth to append to the text that to append to the text that the text that

Progress since the last Regular Report

And only if a part spectrum construment on the operation of the second s

In the field of culture, the Association Council decision allowing Libraria to participate fully in the "Culture 2000 Programme" as from 2001 was adopted in October 2001.

Overall assessment

Educine the shorter is Desher NMI of Isolation constant the Law on Provision of Information to the PME and on National Endlo and Television Television Television and the SME and on National Endlo and Television Television and the SME and and National Endlo and Television and the same

These states are included and a defaution are information are information and information and

Conclusion

In 1977 Option, the Continuous matcheds the previded that the accessary high-fair mesones was prevaded in the white instability foresee and year accessary structural adjusts of the industry, industry houds hould had be able to note 100 major must access in the make Secret the Option, full-mask heads industry and the structure in the adjust access in the make accessary structural adjusts of the industry, industry heads in the industry and a line with the instability foresees and year access in the make accessary structural adjust in a line industry and a line with the instability foresees and year access in the industry and a line with the instability of the accessary instability of the in

Progress since the last Regular Report

ince the last Rayalar Report, significant program has been made in proparing for the implementation of attractural policies.

icecoming the legislate funcements, lishnesis adopted to Law on Report of Funccial Indents for Rese and Manipul Badgets for 2012, which allows to the Government or its delignated institution to masker funde between different badget free during the implementation of programmer or projects to observed by the IE. This will provide the basis for a subsequent amoundance to the Law on Redget Statement for the su

The states of th

In draw source inter-minintal cooperation and headplean the parameter parameter inter-minintal and and a strategy compares the STD section group induce parameters of norther minintee, regional and head automoters are all available and headparameters are informed and and section are all available and strategy compares and strategy compares are informed and and strategy compares and and parameters are all available and a forwary 2000. The STD weeking group induce parameters of norther ministers, regional and head automoter are all available and head available and a strategy compares are all available and a forwary 2000. The STD weeking group induce parameters of norther ministers, regional and head automoter are all available and head available and a strategy compares are all available and as strategy compares are all available and and as strategy compares are all available and as strategy compares are all a

Fith signal to monitoring and evaluation, the work on the ex-area evaluation of the draft SPD is proceeding. Training has been provided to the Structural Funds Division in the Huancial Assistance Department of the Ministry of Finance, which has set up an evalu

In the fold of defaunded anagement and compared as for particle in the forward and agreed to the fold of the second and compared as a forward as a forward and compared as a f

Overall assessment

Lifestia has already contained or writery units conversedue to the NUTS devidation and has advented the major curr of the financeode by intelement the associon wind by this charter. A new version of the Law on Revisal Development in fine with the associon by basic research devidation model to intelement the associon wind by the charter.

Constance the interactive de magneties of the longel and the longe

withe progress must be made with the technical popuration of projects eligible for Streamad and Cohesion Funds assistance (project pipeline). The equation and addition to a second and the managed within a framework that resource management, efficiency and reliability in the implementation of programmes.

Conclusion

It outers complete populations for numberolog, Uduania should now beese efforts on compliance for a secondarea with the intendity agreed through contrasted traver minimized composition of the networks, defining the final implementation structures and further satisficing that a dataset traver as a secondarea of the intendity agreed through contrasted traver minimized composition of the networks agreed to agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed to agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed to agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed to agreed to agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed to agreed through the secondarea of the networks agreed to agr

Progress since the last Regular Report

Since last year's report, progress can be noted in terms of ligitative alignment through the adoption of a number of ligitative acts, and steps have been taken to stronghen the administrative capacity.

As regards access to environmental information under horizontal legislation, the framework Law on Environmental Protection was amended in Discember 2001 and entered into force in January 2002. The information management programme to ensure reporting was approved in May 200

engende monitoring. Editamis has made important investments in the fields of air and water quality and a new laboratory at the Joint Research Corner was established in March 2012. Expertises continue to be carried our regulary. As regards milercornest, non-compliance with ministrumental standards is subject to field and

Overall assessment

Consider in the second mapping of the second

he solutions of distancies's distancies's distancies's distancies in the solution of the solut

Conclusion

Progress since last Regular Report

In the field of safety related measures, the Government adopted in April 2002 the resolution on the Protechare for the application of nonricine measures for obvious overlapse.

Further progress has taken place in the area of neo-safety related measures, opecially signaling the implementation of the provisions of the new Goll Gode on Economic Interests of Consuradopted in May 2002, sim at forther aligning Lithuasian legislation with the aqué on indication of prices.

Tron Joney 2011 to Joney 2021 Store of nikedage abuning you investigated. Store Joney 2022, the Computing Caned has banched 12 cases shared to modelake or comparative abuning. In Ferner, comparies your, yaned and shared and shared to an art as chose which.

Overall assessment

In the area of safety related measures as well as in the area of non-stafety related measures, legislative alignment is advanced. However, amendments to existing non-stafety measures are needed in order to fully align with the appel, is particular with respect to mideading advertising and package mared.

sevences and there making provided a gamp profession guider and a set of the set of the

Conclusion

his 1970 Option, the Constribute conducted that there were important pay in Education construct functional of the start of the construct of construct practices, and resonance of construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct function of the start of the construct of construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct of constructed of construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct places are constructed to a pay in a construct places are constructed to a pay of the constructed to pay of the con

Negotiations on this chapter have been provisionally cloud. Lithuania has not requested any transitional amogeneous Lithuania is generally meeting the commitments it made in the accession negotiations in this domain.

Progress since the last Regular Report

Taking the part of the 2014 of Magnetic Section 2014 of Magnetic Sectio

The finance float for the second of the function of the functi

In 2001, the bonker police detailed 107 (High) immigrants at the external bonker (2001 in 2000 and 495 in 1999). The autober of offences at the state bonker interaced to 970 caused to

The Service employ 240 present and according to its strategic plan for 2005 2005, addisional staff will be normand. It necessited its reports on suppoints transactions in 2001, compand to 51 opport, in 2000, A total of 2 optimizing proceedings were initiated in 2001 (ar also degree 4- free memory of upper).

In the case of patients and add memory, the Same adapted in the Cong of Cold Procedure adds Same the Cold of Cold Procedure adds Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure adds Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure add Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure adds Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure add Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure add Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure add Same Teleford To adapted add Same Teleford To adapted in the Cold of Cold Procedure ad

Overall assessment

allowise work is implement for National Programme for the Fight Against Terretion and start surppopurations for the implementation of the EU Convention on Maximil Academic in Criminal Mattern and sign and range in Sacout Additional Protocol.

where a densers in two schedules is the first accurate from the first accurate in the first accurate from the first accurate f

The Special Investigation Service devald be further complement. Enter-agong supervision should be improved, while the Code of Extrice for Pathic Streams: should be finalized in order to enhance the fight against comption within different state budies.

Conclusion

In its 1997. Obtains, the Commission concluded that, show the scale of the orthogen factor Laburatia is the lastice and home affine factor. Laburatia is the lastice and home affine factor. Laburatia is the lastice and home affine factor.

next mice operations appreciate program with the second se

conference complete preparations for membership Laburativi efforts now read to focus on faulting digment (southy via, Schunger, aylam, move) landering and protection of the fauncial immetry of the Tampear Communities) and farther minimized and the light against

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

The construction of the labeles is sensitive to the Construction of the construction o

Conclusion

Tate 1977 Options, the Commission concluded that Ethnians would need to containe major efficients to adjusticity comparison and entity for the dates that have to the commission administration. If it did us it might be also reported and the efficience of the dates that have the date of the three to the commission administration. The did us it might be also reported and the efficience of the dates that have the date of the three to the commission administration and the date of the three to the commission administration administ

Supprisons on the daper-law how provisionally doubt Lahaman has not papared any maniford arrangements. Lahaman is menting the commissional time handle in the accession assignations in the full.

Progress since the last Regular Report

Sice the let Right Riyer, Ethanis he contract is sky with the says on common commend paley and two-orderse positions and policies with the Wold Table Organization (TV) with the ETL in particles with apad to the Dala Development Agead registrations.

Ar topole Minural agreements with third countries, a Proc Task Agreement between Labracian and Bulgaria entend into force in March 2010, and a Proc Task Agreement with Romain was entified by the Labracian Philameter (Scinus) in March 2010. A Proc Task Agreement between Labracian and Bulgaria entend into force in March 2010.

Overall assessment

genes has been made within the exposing pointed has Exhibiting and the exposing point has Exhibiting and the exposing point has Exhibiting and the exposing point has Exhibiting and the exhibiting and the

Laboration controls for the second sequences on the laboration controls and second sec

The instantonal infrastructure required for implementation and enforcement of the aquis is in place and is operational. The administrative infrastructure, which needs to be in place as signals customs services, is addressed under C

Conclusion

In its 1997 Opinion, the Commission concluded that Tabuaria should be able to meet Community requirements in the field of trade and international and consonic relation in the medium term, while it could continue some difficulties in applying at that time the Lond Community, requirements in the field of trade and international and consonic relation in the medium term, while it could continue some difficulties in applying at that time the Lond Community, requirements in the field of trade and international and consonic relation in the medium term, while it could continue some difficulties in applying at that time the Lond Community, requirements in the field of trade and international and consonic relation in the medium term, while it could continue some difficulties in applying at that time the Lond Community, requirements in the field of accession.

segurations in this chapter have been provisionally closed. Labuaria has not requested any transitional arrangement in this area. Labuaria is generally meeting the commitments it has made in the accession negotiations in this field.

conder to complete populations for methodoly, Libraria's efforts now node to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of argency, towards the renegotation or abrogation of a bilateral investment traction is fall conformity with the EU membership obligations, as well as on source dual to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of argency, towards the renegotation or abrogation or abrogation or abrogation or abrogation of a bilateral investment traction is fall conformity with the EU membership obligations, as well as on source dual to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of argency, towards the renegotation or abrogation or abrogation or abrogation or abrogation of the bilateral investment traction is fall conformity with the EU membership obligations, as well as on source dual to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of an experiment traction in fall conformity with the EU membership obligations, as well as on source dual to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of an experiment traction in fall conformity with the EU membership obligations, as well as on source dual to focus on finishing the process of legislative alignment, on taking decisive steps, as a matter of an experiment traction in finishing the experiment.

Progress since the last Regular Report

The spectrate datages enablished by the Noncision Symmetry with Ultrain is spectrategy enablished and the Second S

Overall assessment

Lithunis has developed good and constructive relations with all neighboring states and is an active proported of regional cooperation, notably in the framework of the Councel of the Baltic Lithunis has subscribed to the construct and principles contrained in the EU Code of Conduct on Arms Exports.

As regards administrative capacity to implement the provisions relating to the CISP, the Lithuanian MPA has structures compatible with EU CISP structures, induding the posts of Political Electron and European Com-

Conclusion

all to try (lipidan, the commune determined that as account of a channels singly also strapp of poor y to also use in the operation of the strapp of the strapp of the strapp of the operation of the strapp of the operation of the strapp of the operation of the strapp of the strapp of the operation of the strap

Progress since the last Regular Report

Overall assessment

This applies Database for the second is a PTC Database process of protect characteristic of Liberatory counted persons and provide second and persons and provide persons and and persons and and and persons and persons

With regard to the countrol of entercised actions equations, further efforts used to be made in order to release Lithunais coupled to manage personance finds and future entercised lands, future formation of data, public, internel formation of data, public, internel formation or be achieved in the sense

Conclusion

In its 1997 Opinion, the Commission concluded that this field did not appear to present major obstackes for accession in the medium term, although considerable poparations your still necessary to enabled the necessary management and control nos

Neophysics on the chemic has been remained between beam or measured are remained amounters. I threads is an early measured to complement is but made in the remained amounter in this

In addre to b and for methods, blaune of a non-the fore open a mode and open bases blaune of a non-the fore open and a state of a state and a state and a state and a state and a state of a state and a state of a state and a st

Progress since the last Regular Report

The fact parts for the back balance for the part of the parts for the part of the part of the parts for the parts

Purche puppes of calculating the GNP assume, a complete at distance is being produced. Statestic, Iblauria continues to be constituent for ISA-92 applementation, percenting and date of the unit. At result the abilitation trave gardeness networks to machine the date of the unit.

Overall assessment

The light innerved is budget or numbers of the function of the transformers and of the transformers and the transformeres and the transformers and the trans

Fanced Jointson Dependent or conducting the conduction of the account procedure, inference on a conduction in the state of the sequence of the account procedure of the acc

In addition to the real for control co-solution for for more explored and another to a control we can also express our protection and the force and to protect the real and to another to a control we can also explored and the control and t

Conclusion

Since the Opinion, Education has in general much program in these sense, in particular during the last year. The legisl framework for badgetary management and for the manymency and efficiency of francisk flows in the HC badget is largely in plane. The level of administrative equation for the improvement

» 000 had been fully revised. Lithuania should significantly step up its efforts

in this area.

Due attention must also be paid to the training of conference interpreters.

General evaluation

Since the Opinion, Lithuania has made significant progress in terms of both transposition of the *acquii* and administrative capacity. While the initial efforts were unsystematic, in recent years the pace and scope of transposition has considerably improved and increasing efforts have been devoted to the challenging task of building up the necessary administrative capacity.

Over the past year, Lithuania has further advanced in its accession preparations, in particular in the areas of free movement of goods, free movement of persons, competition, energy, regional policy and justice and home affairs. Limited progress has been made in the areas of financial control and fisheries. Although progress was made in the areas of agriculture and environment, continuous efforts are still needed.

Overall, Lithuania has achieved a good degree of alignment with the *acquis* across most fields, and in some areas the level of alignment is now high. Lithuania has set up most of the administrative structures which are necessary to implement the *acquis*, however, further sustained efforts to reinforce the administrative capacity are required, notably as regards training and retaining qualified staff and ensuring effective inter-agency co-ordination. Detailed plans have been ag reed, in particular in the negotiations and in the Action Plan, to cover the remaining gaps.

Lithuania has continued to make progress in the area of the internal market. In the field of *free movement of goods* the legislation is aligned to a large extent. The main administrative structures are in place but these are not yet fully operational. As regards market surveillance, efforts are needed to further develop the infrastructure, notably in the areas of testing and certification. In the field of food safety, progress has been made in terms of alignment and administ rative capacity, but further efforts are regards the abolition of public procurrement and administ rative capacity, but further efforts are regards the abolition of public procurrement has been further aligned but still needs some fine-tuning, and the public procurrement off codstuffs. Legislation on public procurrement has been further aligned but still needs some fine-tuning, and the public procurrement off codstuffs. Legislation is aligned to a reasonable extent, but administrative structures in place are not yet operating satisfactorily. In the area of *medical professions*. In the area of *freedmuto threids esting*, legislation is aligned to a reasonable extent, but administrative structures do not yet operate in a fully satisfactory manner. Good progress has been made in the fields of banking and securities. Legislation concerning the insurance sector and data protection should be further aligned, notably to guarantee the independence of the supervisory bodies. Co-operation between supervisory institution s should be structures. Further progress has taken place in the area of *free movement of capital*, where Lithuania had already achieved a high degree of liberalisation. Further sustained efforts are needed as regards payment systems and the fight against money laundering.

As regards *company law*, Lithuania has reached a reasonable level of alignment and administrative structures are in place but not yet fully operational. Further alignment has been achieved concerning patent and intellectual property rights. The fight against piracy and counterfeiting needs to be significantly intensified, as does co-operation between the authorities involved in the enforcement of intellectual property rights. In the area of *competition policy* legislation is a ligned to a broad extent and administrative structures are in place and are operational. Lithuania should continue to develop a track record of proper application and enforcement of its legislation. The Competition Council should focus on a more deterrent sanctions policy in the field of anti-trust and pay close attention to rescue and restructuring aid.

As regards *taxation*, Lithuania has reached a good level of alignment and administrative capacities are largely in place but need further strengthening. Lithuania has made significant progress in aligning its tax legislation although further alignment is required in the areas of VAT and excise duties. The tax administrative reform has also made some progress. In the area of *automs union*, Lithuania has achieved a good degree of alignment and administrative capacities are part ially in place. However, further efforts remain to be made in strengthening inter-agency co-operation and in enforcing existing provisions on fraud, intellectual property rights and anti-corruption. For both areas, particular efforts are necessary to ensure adequate information technology systems so as to allow the exchange of data with the EC and its Member States.

As regards agriculture, transposition of legislation is proceeding well. Administrative structures are partly in place but further improvements are needed. Lithuania should focus on border inspection posts, the Integrated Administration and Control System, administrative capacity to manage the Common Agriculture Policy, paying agency, upgrading of establishments, and animal waste treatment.

As regards *fisheries*, legislation has been aligned to a reasonable extent, although there are gaps, notably as regards market and structural policy. The administrative structures have been partially established. Further efforts are needed to develop market and structural policy and reinforce the control and inspection functions. The establishment of the fishing vessel register needs to be finalised.

Legislation in the *transport* sector is now to a great extent in line with the *acquis*, although further efforts are needed as regards rail transport. The relevant framework laws are in place and only a limited amount of implementing legislation remains to be implemented. Administrative structures are largely in place, but need further strengthening. In the *energy* sector, Lithuania has achieved a high level of legislative alignment, while administrative structures are 1 argely in place but need further strengthening. For every important step of formally confirming that Unit 1 of the Ignalina NPP will be closed before 2005 and formally committing to close Unit 2 of this plant by 2009. The EU expressed is readiness, on the basis of Community solidarity, to continue to provide adequate additional Community assistance to the decommissioning effort after Lithuania's active states, including the timely installation of a diverse second shutdown system at Unit 2 of the Ignalina NPP, and the preparation of the closure and decommissioning of this NPP; and on strengthening the administrative capacity, in particular the energy regulator and the nuclear safety authority.

In the field of *social policy*, legislation has been transposed to a large extent and administrative structures are largely in place but need further strengthening. Progress has taken place with the adoption of the Labour Code and of the new provisions on collective agreements. Lithuania needs to complete transposition and effectively implement the *acquis* in the areas of public health and health and safety at work, including through the strengthening of relevant institutions; develop social dialogue and social protection; and further strengthen the administrative structures to manage support from the European Social Fund. In the field of *environment*, transposition has reached a relatively good level, but implementation is not yet fully satisfactory. Lithuania needs to focus on finalising the transposition and strengthening the overall administrative capacity. Close attention is required to implementation of the *acquis* with regard to waste management, water quality, industrial pollution control, chemicals and GMOs and nature protection.

In the area of *telecommunications,* Lithuania has reached a good level of alignment but implementing legislation remains to be transposed. Administrative capacities are in place but not yet fully operational. The independence of the Communication Regulatory Authority has been substantially strengthened. Further efforts remain to be made on completing legislative alignment and preparing for full liberalisation and strengthening the administrative capacity of the regulator.

In the field of *justice and home affairs*, Lithuania has achieved significant legislative alignment. Administrative structures are mainly in place, although further efforts are still necessary. Lithuania has updated and has continued to implement the Schengen Action Plan. Lithuania needs to focus on finalising alignment (notably on visas, Schengen, asylum, money laundering and protection of the financial interests of the European Communities) and on further reinforcing the law enfor cement agencies, in particular as regards data protection, the protection of the external border and the fight against corruption.

In the field of *regional policy and co-ordination of structural instruments*, the institutional framework is largely in place, but the administrative capacity and the technical preparation of projects have not yet reached the level required. Administrative capacity has been strengthened, inter-ministerial co-ordination improved and good progress has been made as regards programming and partnership. Lithuania should focus efforts on completing the programming documents, defining the final implementation structures and further reinforcing the administrative capacity, in particular as regards technical preparation of projects eligible for Community funding, monitoring, financial management and control.

In the area of *financial control*, while the *acquis* has been transposed, further efforts are required to consolidate the fragmented legal provisions relating to public internal financial control into a single comprehensive law. The administrative structures are partially in place but not yet fully operational. They need to be strengthened considerably, in order to implement effectively the consolidated legislation. Ongoing work on the audit manuals should be finalised. Full i mplementation of the measures foreseen in the Action Plan with regard to the implementation of a methodology for financial management and control, for internal audit throughout the Government, and for training of human resources would go a long way to ensure that the current gaps in administrative capacity and implementation of the *acquis* are filled. In the area of *financial and budgetary provisions*, the legal framework is largely in place but the administrative capacity needs further improvement, in particular as regards the calculation, control and provision of own resources by accession.

As regards *administrative capacity*, Lithuania has achieved a sufficient, though still rather fragile, capacity to ensure effective implementation and enforcement of the *acquis*, notably in the area of internal market and the various Community policies. Lithuania needs to ensure the administrative structures are fully operational, in particular with a view to guaranteeing the uniform and predictable implementation of the *acquis*. Particularly close attention is required regarding the structures which are necessary to implement that part of the *acquis* which will be applicable only upon accession, in particular as regards sound and efficient management of EC funds.

In the accession negotiations, 28 chapters have been provisionally closed with Lithuania. Lithuania is generally meeting the commitments it has made in the negotiations. However, delays have occurred with regard to fisheries (completion of the fishing vessels register), statistics (conduct of the agricultural census) and environment (legislation on packaging and on biocides). These issues need to be addressed.

Bearing in mind the progress achieved since the Opinion, the level of alignment and administrative capacity which Lithuania has achieved at this stage, and Lithuania's track record in implementing the commitments it has taken in the negotiations, the Commission considers that Lithuania will be able to assume the obligations of membership in accordance with the envisaged timeframe. In the period leading up to accession, Lithuania needs to continue its preparations, in line with the c ents it has made in the accession negotiations.

Conclusion

In its 1997 Opinion, the Commission concluded that Lithuania fulfilled the political criteria. Since that time, the country has made considerable progress in further consolidating and deepening the stability of its institutions guaranteeing democracy, the rule of law, human rights and respect for and protection of minorities. This has been confirmed over the past year. Lithuania continues to fulfil the political criteria.

Lithuania has made considerable progress in pursuing public administration reform, notably through the adoption of the new Civil Service Law and the related implementing legislation. Lithuania needs to ensure that the reform is duly implemented in all services and that adequate financing is secured as a matter of priority.

Substantial progress has been made in reforming the judicial system, in particular, notably through the adoption of the Law on Courts. Due attention should be given to ensuring proper implementation of the new legislation. Further efforts are needed to improve the professional capacity of judges and prosecutors. This is fundamental to guaranteeing the quality of legal proceedings and respect for procedural rights and professional ethics. Further progress is required also in accelerating c ourt proceedings and ensuring the enforcement of judgements.

Considerable progress has been made as regards the fight against corruption, mainly with the adoption of the National Anti-Corruption Programme and the Law on Corruption Prevention. Sustained efforts should be made by law enforcement bodies and line ministries to ensure the proper and effective implementation of measures against administrative corruption, which remains a cause for concern.

Lithuania continues to respect human rights and freedoms.

The 1997 Opinion already acknowledged the reform efforts undertaken by the Lithuanian authorities to transform their economy. Since the Opinion, and against a challenging international economic environment, in particular the Russian crisis, economic performance has improved. Macroeconomic stability has been achieved, reforms have accelerated while the Lithuanian authorities' commitment to the economic requirements of EU accession has been sustained.

Hence, it is concluded that Lithuania is a functioning market economy. The continuation of its current reform path should enable Lithuania to cope with competitive pressure and market forces within the Union.

Improvements can be made to the labour market by addressing the high unemployment. The management of public finances should be improved, in particular by addressing, at municipal level, the accumulation of expenditure arrears. Furthermore, the completion of the pension reform, by the planned introduction of a funded compulsory pension scheme, should make public finances more sustainable in the long term and support the development of financial markets. In addition, strengthening the admin istrative and judicial capacity, and simplifying procedures, in areas relevant for the business sector, including in bankruptcy and enterprise restructuring, would enhance market entry and exit of companies.

Since the Opinion, Lithuania has made significant progress in terms of both transposition of the *acquis* and administrative capacity. While the initial efforts were unsystematic, in recent years the pace and scope of transposition has considerably improved and increasing efforts have been devoted to the challenging task of building up the necessary administrative capacity.

Over the past year, Lithuania has further advanced in its accession preparations, in particular in the areas of free movement of goods, free movement of persons, competition, energy, regional policy and justice and home affairs. Limited progress has been made in the areas of financial control and fisheries. Although progress was made in the areas of agriculture and environment, continuous efforts are still needed.

Overall, Lithuania has achieved a good degree of alignment with the *acquis* across most fields, and in some areas the level of alignment is now high. Lithuania has set up most of the administrative structures which are necessary to implement the *acquis*, however, further sustained efforts to reinforce the administrative capacity are required, notably as regards training and retaining qualified staff and ensuring effective inter-agency co-ordination. Detailed plans have been ag reed, in particular in the negotiations and in the Action Plan, to cover the remaining gaps.

Lithuania has continued to make progress in the area of the internal market. In the field of *free morement of goods* the legislation is aligned to a large extent. The main administrative structures are in place but these are not yet fully operational. As regards market surveillance, efforts are needed to further develop the infrastructure, notably in the areas of testing and certification. In the field of *food* safety, progress has been made in terms of alignment and administ rative capacity, but further efforts are required as regards the abolition of pre-market authorisation of foodstuffs. Legislation on public procurement has been further aligned but still needs some fine-tuning, and the public procurement office needs to be further strengthened. As regards *free movement of persons*, Lithuania has reached a good level of alignment, while the administrative structures in place are not yet operating satisfactorily. In the area of mutual recognition of qualifications, majo r efforts remain to be made in the area of

medical professions. In the area of *freedom to provide services*, legislation is aligned to a reasonable extent, but administrative structures do not yet operate in a fully satisfactory manner. Good progress has been made in the fields of banking and securities. Legislation concerning the insurance sector and data protection should be further aligned, notably to guarantee the independence of the supervisory bodies. Co-operation between supervisory institution s should be strengthened. Further progress has taken place in the area of *free morement of capital*, where Lithuania had already achieved a high degree of liberalisation. Further sustained efforts are needed as regards payment systems and the fight against money laundering.

As regards *company law*, Lithuania has reached a reasonable level of alignment and administrative structures are in place but not yet fully operational. Further alignment has been achieved concerning patent and intellectual property rights. The fight against piracy and counterfeiting needs to be significantly intensified, as does co-operation between the authorities involved in the enforcement of intellectual property rights. In the area of *competition policy* legislation is a ligned to a broad extent and administrative structures are in place and are operational. Lithuania should continue to develop a track record of proper application and enforcement of its legislation. The Competition Council should focus on a more deterrent sanctions policy in the field of anti-trust and pay close attention to rescue and restructuring aid.

As regards *taxation*, Lithuania has reached a good level of alignment and administrative capacities are largely in place but need further strengthening. Lithuania has made significant progress in aligning its tax legislation although further alignment is required in the areas of VAT and excise duties. The tax administrative reforms has also made some progress. In the area of *austoms union*, Lithuania has achieved a good degree of alignment and administrative capacities are part ially in place. However, further efforts remain to be made in strengthening inter-agency co-operation and in enforcing existing provisions on fraud, intellectual property rights and anti-corruption. For both areas, particular efforts are necessary to ensure adequate information technology systems so as to allow the exchange of data with the EC and its Member States.

As regards *agriculture*, transposition of legislation is proceeding well. Administrative structures are partly in place but further improvements are needed. Lithuania should focus on border inspection posts, the Integrated Administration and Control System, administrative capacity to manage the Common Agriculture Policy, paying agency, upgrading of establishments, and animal waste treatment.

As regards *fisheries*, legislation has been aligned to a reasonable extent, although there are gaps, notably as regards market and structural policy. The administrative structures have been partially established. Further efforts are needed to develop market and structural policy and reinforce the control and inspection functions. The establishment of the fishing vessel register needs to be finalised.

Legislation in the *transport* sector is now to a great extent in line with the *aquiis*, although further efforts are needed as regards rail transport. The relevant framework laws are in place and only a limited amount of implementing legislation remains to be implemented. Administrative structures are largely in place, but need further strengthening. In the *energy* sector, Lithuania has achieved a high level of legislative alignment, while administrative structures are largely in place but need further strengthening. Progress regarding the internal energy market has been good. As regards nuclear safety, Lithuania took the very important step of formally confirming that Unit 1 of the Ignalina NPP will be closed before 2005 and formally community solidarity, to continue to provide adequate additional Community assistance to the decommissioning effort after Lithuania's acce Lithuania's efforts now need to focus on ensuring full and timely implementation of legislation; on nuclear safety, including the timely installation of a diverse second shutdown system at Unit 2 of the Ignalina NPP, and the preparation of the closure and decommissioning of this NPP, and on strengthening the administrative capacity, in particular the energy regulator and the nuclear safety authority.

In the field of *social policy*, legislation has been transposed to a large extent and administrative structures are largely in place but need further strengthening. Progress has taken place with the adoption of the Labour Code and of the new provisions on collective agreements. Lithuania needs to complete transposition and effectively implement the *acquis* in the areas of public health and health and safety at work, including through the strengthening of relevant institutions; develop social dialogue and social protection; and further strengthen the administrative structures to manage support from the European Social Fund. In the field of *environment*, transposition has reached a relatively good level, but implementation is not yet fully satisfactory. Lithuania needs to focus on finalising the transposition ad strengthening the overall administrative capacity. Close attention is required to implementation of the *acquis* with regard to waste management, water quality, industrial pollution control, chemicals and GMOs and nature protection.

In the area of *telecommunications,* Lithuania has reached a good level of alignment but implementing legislation remains to be transposed. Administrative capacities are in place but not yet fully operational. The independence of the Communication Regulatory Authority has been substantially strengthened. Further efforts remain to be made on completing legislative alignment and preparing for full liberalisation and strengthening the administrative capacity of the regulator.

In the field of *justice and home affairs*, Lithuania has achieved significant legislative alignment. Administrative structures are mainly in place, although further efforts are still necessary. Lithuania has updated and has continued to implement the Schengen Action Plan. Lithuania needs to focus on finalising alignment (notably on visas, Schengen, asylum, money laundering and protection of the financial interests of the European Communities) and on further reinforcing the law enfor cement agencies, in particular as regards data protection, the protection of the external border and the fight against corruption.

In the field of *regional policy and co-ordination of structural instruments*, the institutional framework is largely in place, but the administrative capacity and the technical preparation of projects have not yet reached the level required. Administrative capacity has been strengthened, inter-ministerial co-ordination improved and good progress has been made as regards programming and partnership. Lithuania should focus efforts on completing the programming documents, defining the final implementation structures and further reinforcing the administrative capacity in particular as regards technical preparation of projects (eighble for Community funding, monitoring, financial management and control.

In the area of *financial control*, while the *acquis* has been transposed, further efforts are required to consolidate the fragmented legal provisions relating to public internal financial control into a single comprehensive law. The administrative structures are partially in place but not yet fully operational. They need to be strengthened considerably, in order to implement effectively the consolidated legislation. Ongoing work on the audit manuals should be finalised. Full i mplementation of the measures foreseen in the Action Plan with regard to the implementation of a methodology for financial management and control, for internal audit throughout the Government, and for training of human resources would go a long way to ensure that the current gaps in administrative capacity and implementation of the *acquis* are filled. In the area of *financial and budgetary provisions*, the legal framework is largely in place but the administrative capacity needs further improvem ent, in particular as regards the calculation, control and provision of own resources by accession.

As regards *administrative capacity*, Lithuania has achieved a sufficient, though still rather fragile, capacity to ensure effective implementation and enforcement of the *acquis*, notably in the area of internal market and the various Community policies. Lithuania needs to ensure the administrative structures are fully operational, in particular with a view to guaranteeing the uniform and predictable implementation of the *acquis*. Particularly close attention is required regarding the structures which are necessary to implement that part of the *acquis* which will be applicable only upon accession, in particular as regards sound and efficient management of EC funds.

In the accession negotiations, 28 chapters have been provisionally closed with Lithuania. Lithuania is generally meeting the commitments it has made in the negotiations. However, delays have occurred with regard to fisheries (completion of the fishing vessels register), statistics (conduct of the agricultural census) and environment (legislation on packaging and on biocides). These issues need to be addressed.

Bearing in mind the progress achieved since the Opinion, the level of alignment and administrative capacity which Lithuania has achieved at this stage, and Lithuania's track record in implementing the commitments it has taken in the negotiations, the Commission considers that Lithuania will be able to assume the obligations of membership in accordance with the envisaged timeframe. In the period leading up to accession, Lithuania needs to continue its preparations, in line with the c ents it has made in the accession negotiations.

Accession Partnership and Action Plan for strengthening administrative and judicial capacity: Global assessment

Lithuania's progress and overall state of preparation in respect of the Copenhagen criteria has been examined and conclusions drawn above. The present section assesses the extent to which the priorities of the Accession Partnership have been met and the measures forescen under the Action Plan implemented according to schedule. It should be noted that both the Accession Partnership and the Action Plan have a time perspective of two years covering 2002 003, providing for another 15 months for priorities to be met. Furthermore, much has already been achieved based on previous Accession Partnerships. The present one focuses on remaining specific and well-circumscribed topics identified as requiring more work to prepare Lithuania for membership. Therefore the analysis below only focuses on these specific topics and does not give an overall picture of the state of preparation of Lithuania.

The purpose of the Accession Partnership is to set out in a single framework:

- · the priority areas for further work identified in the Commission's Regular Report;
- · the financial means available to help candidate countries implement these priorities;
- the conditions which will apply to this assistance.

The Accession Partnerships are revised on a regular basis, to take account of progress made, and to allow new priorities to be set. The Council adopted a revised Accession Partnership for Lithuania in January 2002, based on a proposal from the Commission.

The revised Accession Partnership has served as the point of departure for the Commission and Lithuania to develop jointly an Action Plan to strengthen Lithuania's administrative and judicial capacity.

The purpose of the Action Plan is to identify jointly the next steps required for Lithuania to achieve an adequate level of administrative and judicial capacity by the time of accession, and ensure that all necessary measures in this regard are taken, providing Lithuania with targeted assistance in areas that are essential for the functioning of an enlarged Union.

Developing adequate administrative and judicial capacity for EU membership is a demanding and wide-ranging task, which requires detailed preparations in each and every domain covered by the Union's policies and legislation. In preparing individual Action Plans, the Commission has taken a comprehensive approach. All priorities from the revised Accession Partnerships which relate to the development of administrative and judicial capacity have been included in the Action Plans. Each of these priorities is treated separately in the Action Plans, and specific measures have been designed to address each of them.

In the following, progress in addressing each of these priorities is reported. For ease of reference and to avoid repetitions, wording from the Accession Partnerships is rendered in italics. As regards the measures foreseen by the Action Plan, implementation is checked against timetables and reported.

Political criteria

In accordance with the Action Plan, Lithuania has made considerable progress in pursuing public administration reform with a view to consolidating a modern, professional and efficient civil service that is independent from undue influences, although some disparities persist among the various sectors of the administration. While efforts have been made as regards training (by starting implementing the measures foreseen in the Action Plan) and remuneration levels, these issues continue to require close attention. Sustained efforts need to be made to improve inter-ministerial and inter-departmental co-ordination.

The judicial reform has entered its final stage in particular through the adoption of the new Law on Consts and the adoption of the new Code of Criminal Procedures. As also foreseen in the Action Plan, the training of specialised judges and prosecutors including in acquis-related matters has continued. Efforts to improve working conditions and infrastructure to ensure the proper functioning of courts need to be sustained. As regards legal aid, the increase in funds made available for this purpose should continue so as to widen the availability of legal aid.

Lithuania has further strengthened the fight against corruption by adopting and starting implementation of the anti-corruption strategy and by adopting and starting implementing a new law on corruption prevention. The Code of Ethics for Civil Servants remains to be adopted. It has ratified relevant international anti-corruption conventions, notably the Council of Europe's criminal law and civil law conventions on corruption. Overall, the Acc Partnership priorities related to the political criteria have been largely met. The implementation of measures under the Action Plan is well on track.

Economic criteria

Lithuania has taken measures to reduce unemployment, in particular long-term unemployment, notably by promoting adequate re-training and improving the business environment with a view to attract green-field investments and enhance the creation of new enterprises, However, these efforts need to be stepped up.

Lithuania has completed the large-scale privatisation process, including the last remaining State-owned bank. Important progress has also been made as regards the privatisation of the energy utilities, in particular the privatisation of the gas company is close to being finalised and the electricity company has been restructured and prepared for privatisation. Significant progress has been made as regards the implementation and enforcement of the enterprive restructured and prepared for privatisation. Significant progress has been made as regards the implementation and enforcement of the enterprive restructure and prepared for privatisation. Significant progress has been made as regards the implementation and enforcement of the enterprive restructure and prepared for privatisation. Significant progress has been made as regards the development of industries and small and medium-sized enterprise (SMEs) and has continued improvement of business support informative, in particular by strengthening the attribute of small land tenures. Limited progress has been made as regards the completion of the remaining and registration and juriter support land market development and the consolidation of small land tenures. Limited progress has been made to a significant extent, while further efforts are necessary in particular as regards the unemployment and the social security reform. The implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is on track.

Ability to assume the obligations of membership

Chapter 1: Free movement of goods

Lithuania is fairly advanced in transposing Old and New Approach directives although alignment is not yet completed. Some progress has been made as regards pre-market authorisation by abolishing authorisation on detergents and cosmetics but not yet on foodstuffs. Some legislative developments have taken place with a view to gradually replacing the old market authorisations on pharmacenticals (especially pharmaceuticals on human use) with the new ones complying with the acquis. The Lithuanian Standards Board and the Lithuanian Acarditation Bureau function satisfactorily. Although Lithuania has accredited a great number of laboratories, their administrative and calibration capacities remain to be improved. Further progress has been made towards

the complete adoption of EN standards. In accordance with the Action Plan, a cycle of seminars in the field of standards has been carried out in main Lithuanian cities. As for metrology, the strengthening of calibration laboratories is proceeding. In the non-harmonized area, some progress has been made as regards the elimination of remaining barriers to trade as well as licensing. Co-operation between the institutions involved in market surveillance is being improved in accordance with the Action Plan measures. As regards *public procurement*, while Lithuania's *legislation* has been further aligned with the *acquis*, little progress has been made in a hening the *Public Procurement Office*. As foreseen in the Action Plan, the equipment of the State Non-Food Products Inspectorate has been improved as well as institutions involved in the implementation of the programme on conformity assessment infrastructure. As far as food safety is concerned, although the State Food and Veterinary Service is well equipped, further training is being delivered as foreseen in the Action Plan. Overall, the Accion Plan is well advanced.

Chapter 2: Free movement of persons

Although good progress has been made in the field of free movement of persons, much work remains to be done as regards *multual recognition of certain sectoral professional* qualifications obtained before harmonisation, measures should be introduced to ensure that all Lithuania's professionals can, as of accession, meet the requirements laid down by the Directives. *Education and training programmes* need to be significant lightened. As stipulated in the Action Plan, a co-ordination institution under the Ministry of Social Security and Labour in the field of professional qualification assessment and recognition has been established. It works on the establishment of a database of the regulated professional relations was foreseen in the Action Plan, further training of Lithuanian officials in the field of co-ordination of social security systems has occ urred. The staff of the legal unit at the State Board Insurance Fund and the staff of the international relations unit of the Ministry of social Security and Labour still has to be ensured. Notwithstanding recent efforts, *co-onlination of social security systems* still has to be ensured. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of free movement of persons have been part ially met. The implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is on track.

Chapter 3: Freedom to provide services

Lithuania has achieved a reasonable level of alignment in the area of freedom to provide services and some fine-tuning is needed in implementing the *Law on Third Party Liability Motor* Insurance. Qualifications and staffing levels in the state enterprise "Deposit Insurance Fund" remain to be improved. Current efforts towards the strengthening of *a-operation between supervisory authoritys* should be pursued. In particular, in accordance with the Action Plan, the State Insurance Supervisory Authority (SISA) under the Ministry of Finance should be enabled to ensure effective supervision of the activities of insurance companies. Legislation on *data protection* is not yet fully in line with the *acquis* and *Data Protection Inspectante* still has to be strengthened. The legislation on data protection is being amended in order to meet the priority laid down in this field by the Action Plan and the number of staff has been increase d. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of freedom to provide services have been met to a limited extent. The implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is on track

Chapter 4: Free movement of capital

Libuania has abolished the restrictions on cross-border transfer of means of payment and on investment rules for insurance companies, but not yet on the investment rules for pension funds. The Seimas has not yet adopted the constitutional amendment on access to farmland onmership as planned. Efforts have been made to strengthen and improve co-ordination of the institutions responsible for the enforcement of the pretention of money laundering. In particular, in accordance with the Action Plan, the Financial Crimes Investigation Service has been established. However, significant work remains to be done to reinforce this Service and to increase the reporting level from credit institutions. The alignment of legislation with the second Directive against money laundering needs to be completed. Further efforts need to be made to comply with the recommendations of the Financial Action Plan is on track.

Chapter 5: Company Law

In accordance with the Action Plan, the *Central Register of Legal Entities* has been established but its efficient functioning remains untested. Lithuania has reached a fair level of alignment in the area of *accounting*. The Institute of audit, accounting and property valuation has been reorganised and the Institute of Accounting was established in accordance with the Action Plan requirements. Preparations on the *national standards of account ing* are on schedule. Steady progress has been made in the area of *intellectual and industrial property rights*, which is in need of particular urgent action, Lithuania should continue to *strengthen administrative aquatity of enforcement bodies* involved (especially at bodies to onsure *better en-operation* between these bodies. This implies further training for enforcement bodies. In accordance with the Action Plan, the State Patent Bureau is responsible for issuing supplementary protection certificates of patents for biotechnological inventions. *Training* of officials as well as trademark enforcement has been improved by the signature of a memorandum of understanding with the Office of Harmonisation of Internal Market. As foreseen in the Action Plan, the number of officials at territorial customs has been increased by 22. Further training is being delivered to intellectual property rights bodies as well as campaigns to raise public awareness on IPR (intellectual property rights) and the *IPR* enforcement bodies have to be further implemented. The measures on the concerning the staff increase of the copyright division within the Ministry of Culture remains to be assessed. The Economic Crime Investigation Service, that has replaced the Tax Police Department's IPR unit, is un ffed and under-experienced. The Accession Plan is on track.

Chapter 6: Competition policy

The Competition Council, which has been further strengthened in accordance with the Action Plan, functions well. The level of enforcement of rules in antitrust and state aid areas is satisfactory. A state aid inventory is being maintained. As foreseen in the Action Plan, awareness of the rules among all market participants should be further promoted and further training of the judiciary is required to ensure direct effect of EC law after accession. In the field of competition policy, the Accession Partnership priorities have been met. The implementation of measures under the Action Plan is largely on track.

Chapter 7: Agriculture

Limited progress has been made in upgrading the capacity of the Market Regulation Agency and completing the enforcement and practical application of the management mechanisms. Good progress has been made in building up the LACS but a lot of work remains, and the paying agency has been strengthened further. According to the Action Plan the animal register and the register of arable land and land parcels have been strengthened as has the national paying agency, and digitalisation is on-going. A training programme for the Market Regulation Agency has been initiated, equipment for the market information system has been installed, staff has been hired and trained in control over wine manufacturing, the function of the State Plant Protection Service has been expanded to perform verification of quality and training has been undertaken. Significant progress has been made in building up administrative capacity for implementing *rural dw elopment* policies as a result of the impedium armigements, although additional efforts are needed. The measures in the Action Plan are being implemented. Good progress has been made in *aligning the reterinary and phytosanitary legislation* and continued efforts made in *nipgrading the impedium armigements*, although additional efforts are needed. The measures in the Action Plan for strengthening the State and Food Veterinary Service and the state Plant Protection of sheep and goats is close to completion, with the identification of pigs still pending. As regards the reinforcement of *the technical capacity of testing laboratories in order to ensure their accreditation of the Pood Control Laboratory* has been extended for checks on foodstuff and the implementing of *laboratories in order to ensure their accreditation of the COP requirements in the first and registable sector have been either liquidated or privatised and the ugrading the upgrading the increase in measures to deal with <i>BSE*, although further improvements will be necessary. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in

Chapter 8: Fisheries

Some progress has been made as regards the establishment of adequate administrative structures and equipment at central and regional level that can ensure the implementation of the common fisheries policy. In accordance with the Action Plan, the Vessel Monitoring System has become operational, although, for the Fisheries Monitoring Centre, software compatible with the acquis will have to be installed. The administrative capacity in the fisheries sec tor was strengthened by establishing the Klaipeda Division of the Fisheries Department under the Ministry of Agriculture in March 2002. However, further efforts are needed in particular as regards *market* and *structural* policy. Lithuania still needs to finalise the establishment of the fishing vessel register and the management plan for the fleet capacity in accordance with available resources. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of fisheries have been partia lly met. Implementation of the measures foreseen in the Action Plan is on track.

Chapter 9: Transport

Alignment of legislation is well advanced in the *road transport* and *aviation sectors* and is progressing well in the *maritime sector*; efforts should now concentrate on completing legislative alignment in the rail sector. As foreseen in the Action Plan the State Road Transport Inspectorate and State Railway Inspectorate have been strengthened through personnel increases and the training to improve the qualification of staff in the Road Transport, Givil Aviation and Railway Transport departments of the Ministry of Transport and Communications has started. Training of *maritime safety* personnel is on-going. Following the recent setting-up of the independent 'Lithuanian Maritime Safety Administration' as foreseen by the Action Plan, the staff levels will have to be increased, particularly in order to further improve the *flag state performance in the field of maritime safety*. Overall, Accession Partnership prior s area have been partially met. The implementation of the measures foreseen in the Action Plan is on track.

Chapter 10: Taxation

Lithuania has achieved a good level of alignment in indirect tax legislation, although further efforts are still required regarding V/AT exemptions and levels of excise duties. There is still a need to strengthen the administrative capacity and control procedures in order to be able to implement the tax acquis. The State Tax Inspectroate requires recruitment of additional staff as well as further training in order to improve staff quali fications as foreseen in the Action Plan. Considerable efforts are required to develop TT systems to allow for exchange of data with member states. Review of legislation to ensure compliance with the Code of Conduct for Business Taxation is in process. Lithuania has made progress in the transposition of the bolding and moment directive, but further efforts will be needed to ensure full implementation by the day of accession. Overall, Lithuania has partially met the Accession Partnership pri orities in the area of taxation. The implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is well on track.

Chapter 12: Statistics

Lithuania has *further improved quality and coverage of statistics*. This effort needs to be continued. In accordance with the Action Plan, Lithuania has further strengthened the Statistical Office-. Adequate resources are being provided in particular to conduct the agricultural census that had been postponed. Overall, Lithuania has met the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of statistics to a large extent. The implementation of the Action P lan is well on track.

Chapter 13: Employment and social policy

The new Labour Code has been adopted and the capacity of labour inspectorates has been strengthened. Legislation concerning equal treatment for women and men is almost fully in line. The adoption of legislation against discrimination and a timetable for its implementation is awaited. As foreseen in the Action Plan, training of the State Labour Inspectorate has taken place and will be continued in 2003. New legislation has been a dopted (collective agreements) that provides for improving social dialogue, and some steps have been taken to increase the capacity for implementing employment and social policy. As planned, activities mentioned in the Action Plan have taken place to strengthen administrative capacity needed in relation to the preparations of participation in the European Social Fund. The Public Health Law, law on health monitoring and law concerning emmunicable diseases have been adopted and a national health are action plan approved. Lithuania is participating in the dialogue on social indusion and a joint assessment of employment and and employment and and employment and social strategy as mentioned in the Action Plan are on-going. Steps have been taken to further develop and implement a national employment to considerable extent. The implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is well on track.

Chapter 14: Energy

Libuania continued to implement the National Energy Strategy and started the process of its urgent revision. In particular Libuania took the very important steps of formally confirming that Unit 1 of Ignalina Nuclear Power Plant (INPP) will be closed before 2005 and formally committing to close Unit 2 by 2009. Furthermore, the Government adopted a revised Energy Strategy, which will set the terms and conditions of the closure of Unit 2, and submitted it to the Seimas. It also continued the legal, technical, economic and social preparation for the definitive closure and decommissioning of Unit 1 of INPP, inter alia, through the start of the implementation of projects in the frame of the Ignalina International Decommissioning Support Fund. Libuania has accepted the recommendations contained in the Connail report on "Nuclear Safety in the Context of Elangment" and is implementing them; it has furth er stratghened the nuclear safety authority (V/ATESI) and given to maintaining a high level of muclear safety in the Context of Elangment" and is implementation of IPP- progress in the review of the Safety Assessment Report for Unit 2 (SAR-2) are to be noted. Furthermore, the staft increases of VATESI and the strengthening of its decommissioning capacities are noteworthy and in line with the Action Plan. Progress has been made in the area of radioactive waste management with the preparation by the Government of a strategy and action programme. After delays, the Lithuania authorities concluded a contract to install the instrumentation and control part of the diverse second shutdown system at Unit 2 of Ignalina NPP. In addition, Lithuania gas and eledricity), progressed in ensuring the actual constitution of emergency stocks and further strangthened, in line with the Action Plan, the energy regulator (National Control Commission for Prices) and the administrative capacity in the area of all stocks and the internal energy acquis (init stocks and the internal energy second in energy efficiency and the use of renevable energ

Chapter 19: Telecommunications and information technologies

Lithuania has achieved a fair level of *compliance with the telecommunications acquis*, although in some areas, notably as regards *interconnection procedures and universal service*, further work is necessary. Implementing legislation remains to be transposed. Some progress has been made to ensure the *effective functioning of the Communications Regulatory Authority* and to strengthen its administrative capacity. However, delays have occurred in the issuance of UMIS licences. As foreseen in the Action Plan, a Postal Regulation Section has been established, responsible for the regulation of postal services. Further improvement in the qualifications of the employees in the postal and communication areas has been achieved by extensive training. Also, the Communication Regulatory Authority has increased in personnel, up to 113 in April 2002. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of telecommunications and information technologies have been partially met. The implementation of measures under the Action Plan is progressing.

Chapter 20: Culture and audio-visual policy

Lithuania has continued to strengthen administrative capacity of the Radio and Television Commission (RTC), in accordance with the Action Plan. In order to implement the measures laid down in the Action Plan, a monitoring room within the Radio and Television Commission (RTC), in accordance with the Action Plan. In order to implement the measures laid down in the Action Plan, a monitoring room within the Radio and Television Commission (RTC) and television Commission (RTC) is able to exercise effective sanctioning powers. Further developments are needed on classification of violations of broadcasters' activities and licenses conditions. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of culture and audio-visual policy have been met to a reasonable degree. Implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is largely on track.

Chapter 21: Regional policy and co-ordination of structural instruments

Most of the *legal framework* is in place and the main bodies have been designated, however, legislation on *financial management and control* still needs to be transposed and the systems and procedures to be developed. The design of the *administrative* structure needs to be finalised by completing the list of intermediate bodies. According to the Action Plan training has been provided in the field of evaluation. An *effective inter-ministerial co-ordination and appropriate partnership* is ensured in the *Programming* through well established co-ordination and consultation mechanisms and considerable progress can be noted in *implementing* the partnership principle. The capacity of the Ministry of Finance as the co-ordination and consultation mechanisms and considerable progress can be noted in *implementing*. The capacity of the *disignated managing authority and paying authoritis* is gradually being built up in order to enable them to fulfil their tasks according to the *Structural Final Regulation*. The capacity of the managing and paying authorities is gradually being built up in order to enable them to fulfil their tasks according to the *Structural Final Regulation*. The capacity of the managing and paying authorities is gradually being built up in order to enable them to fulfil their tasks according to the *Structural Final Regulation*. The capacity of the managing and paying authorities is preduced to a recently set up evaluation group and the ex-ante evaluation is in the process. As regards the *technical payaration of projects*, training and technical assistance have been offered, but considerable improvements in this area will be reguired. Overall, Lithuania has partially met the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of regional policy and co-ordination of structural inst ruments. Further efforts are needed in particular with regard to the capacity of the designated managing authorities and the technical paying authorities and the constructure and the corresponding measures in the actin Plan

Chapter 22: Environment

As regards *transposition of the acquis*, considerable alignment has been achieved in a number of areas, but secondary legislation remains still to be issued in certain areas (chemicals and genetically modified organisms, industrial pollution, waste, noise and nature protection). The *implementation of the acquis* has continued and a number of steps have been taken to address *sulphar content in liquid fuels*, *volatile organic compounds* resu lting from storage and distribution of petrol, *landfills, packaging and packaging waste, urban waste water treatment, drinking water, discharges of dangerous substances* and the preparation of a list of sites of *Community importance and designating special protection areas in the area of nature protection*. However, further steps are still required, in particular as regards waste, industrial pollution prevention and control, nature protection and chemicals and GMOs. The *administrative and monitoring quady at central and local levels* has been strengthened through training programmes and recruitment. Overall, this priority has been met to a considerable extent, but in particular in the area of *chemicals* and GMOs further efforts are required. With regard to the measures foreseen in the Action Plan, a number of training measures have been taken to alsoratory was establishing regional waste management plans, preliminary areas of special protection and conservation were selected and a new laboratory was established in the *Joint Research* Centre. Although further steps have been taken in *integrating environmental protection requirements into all sectoral policies*, continuous attention is needed both at a national and local level. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of environment have been met to a large extent. The implemented; inclusion of the measures in the Action Plan is largel y on track.

Chapter 23: Consumer and health protection

Lithuania has made good progress in *further strengthening* and training the *market surveillance institutions* even though fine-tuning is still necessary. In accordance with the Action Plan, the National Consumer Rights Protection Council has been strengthened by the creation of a consultative body consisting of representatives from ministries and civil society, but it remains understaffed. As foreseen in the Action Plan, economic interests of the consumer should be further promoted. Thus, the Accession Partnership priorities in the field of consumer and health protection have been met to a considerable extent. Implementation of the measures under the Action Plan is largely on track.

Chapter 24: Co-operation in the field of justice and home affairs

Lithuania made key progress with the adoption of the Schengen Action Plan and has started, in line with the Action Plan, its implementation, which however should be stepped up. As foreseen by the Action Plan, progress was made in preparing for the future participation in the Schengen Information System, but more needs to be done by integrating the rarius national registers into one system. Lithuania continued border dumarat ion with Belarus and drew the attention of the Russian authorities to the need for Russia to ratify the border agreement. Good progress was made in strengthening border control, including the maritime border. In this respect, Lithuania ensured, in accordance with the Action Plan, large scale training for border guards on a wide range of specialised issues and equipped both the green and blue borders with adequate infrastructure and equipment. Lithuania stepped up is efforts in the light against trafficking in human beings. Lithuania is on its way to completing alignment with the acquis on vita policy, asylum and migration and to reinforcing, in accordance with the measures foreseen in the Action Plan, the administrative capacity of competent bodies in this area. Regarding these matters, Lithuania should, inter alia, introduce a uniform visa format and earriters liability and it should provide minimum guarantees for asylum procedures as regards the suspensive effect of appeal during an admissibility and texture due to the principle of non-refuelement in cases of alternative protection. Lithuania has largely complete alias on of the police arreat through the establishment of the Lithuania common guarantee for asylum procedures as regards the suspensive effect of appeal during an entros with the Action Plan, harge scale training for the future alia, introduce a uniform visa format and earriters liability and it should provide minimum guarantees for asylum procedures as regards the suspensive effect of appeal during an admissibility and it should provide minimum future the principle of non-reful

Chapter 25: Customs union

Alignment of legislation with the *acquis* has been achieved to a large extent, while the process of *restructuring of regional customs offices* is lagging behind. As foreseen in the Action Plan, the administrative and operational capacity of the territorial customs offices has been partially strengthened. The Business Strategy and Operational Management Plan for 2002, adopted in January 2002, has not been adequately implemented in the reorganisa tion of the customs territorial offices. Further training, increase in personnel and reallocation of duties has not been fully addressed. The urgent priority to implement the IT strategy and to develop IT systems for the exchange of computerised data between the EC and Librania has been only partially met. Limited progress has been achieved in administrative and enforcement capacities, as well as in training on T systems for staff. As regards the reinforcements among institutions are established. Regarding *customs ethics place*, the customs anti-corruption strategy and its implementing measures have been approved, as it is foreseen by the Action Plan. Investigation units in territorial customs are established as well. Overall, the Accession Partnership priorities in the area of customs have been only partially met. Implementation of the corresponding measures under the Action Plan is delayed.

Chapter 26: External relations

Lithuania has continued to inform the Union of negotiations aimed at the conclusion of new trade agreements with third countries. international agreements and treaties. However, Lithuania needs to make further efforts to take the necessary measures to renegotiate or to renounce all *international agreements or treaties* concluded with third countries, *including bilateral investment treaties*, that are incompatible with its future obligations as an EU Member State . Overall, this Accession Partnership priority has been partially met.

Chapter 28: Financial Control

The *legislative framework of the State Control office* including its independent status has been adequately completed with the adoption of the amended Law on State Control. The *fight against fraud* has been strengthened by the designation of the Financial Crime Investigation service as the anti-fraud co-ordinating service. The *legislative and administrative framework* should now be further developed in order to allow this service to play its co- ordinating role and to co-operate effectively with OLAF. As regards *Public Internal Financial Control* (*PIFC*) the policy paper which is to provide the base for comprehensive new legislation, has not been approved yet. The priority concerning the *training of human resources in the area of public internal financial control* has not been met due to the delays of the policy paper foreseen by the Action Plan. Limited progress has been achieved in the implementation of a *methodology for fina naial management and control* and *for internal and/at thronghout the guerrment*. As foreseen in the action Plan, further training of official control Methodology Department should be prused. The Policy Paper on Public Internal Financial Control should be finaled and adopted. The evaluation, monitoring and control of *Community pre-acession funding* have been improved through the preparation of the Strategic Audit Plan and Internal Audit manual for the National Fund. Thus, the Accession Partnership priorities in the field of financial control have been met only to a limited extent. Implementation of the corresponding measures under the Action Plan is delayed.

Annexes																					
Adherence to following conventions and protocols	BG	CY	CZ	EE	HU	LV	LT	MT	PL	RO	SK	SI	ТК	x = Convention ratified							
ECHR (European Convention on Human Rights)	x	x	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	x	x	x	= O = Convention NOT ratified BG=Bulgaria; CY=Cyprus; CZ=Czech Republic; EE=Estonia; HU=Hungary; LV=Latvia; LT=Lithuania; MT=N PL=Poland; RO=Romania; SK= Slovak Republic; SV=Slovenia; T=Turkey							
Protocol 1 (right of property)	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x								
		-										\vdash		Basic data	in 1000						
	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	0	Population (average) f)	3,575	3,549	3,524	3,500	3,481		
movement et al.)															in km ²						
Protocol 6 (death penalty)	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	0	Total area	65,300	65,300	65,300	65,300	65,300		
riotocoro (deatri penaity)	Λ	Λ		Δ	^	^	Δ		Λ	Δ	Λ	Δ					î				
Protocol 7 (ne bis in idem)	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	0	0	x	x	x	ο	National accounts		100	00 Mio Litas				
(in the internet)								۱Ĩ	Ľ,			Ē	۱Ľ	Gross domestic product at current prices	38.3	43.0	42.7	45.1	48.0		
European Convention for	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x		1000 Mio ECU/euro						
the Prevention of Torture														Gross domestic product at current prices	8.5	9.6	10.0	12.2	13.4		
															,,		ECU/euro				
European Social Charter	0	X	X	0	x	X	0	X	X	0	x	0	X	Gross domestic product per capita a) at current prices	2,400	2,700	2,800	3,500	3,800		
Revised European Social	x	x	0	x	0	0	x	0	0	x	0	x	0			% change o	ver the previo	ous year	us year		
Charter	Λ	Δ		Δ			^			Δ				Gross domestic product at constant prices (nat. currency)	7.3	5.1	-3.9	3.8	5.9		
														Employment growth	0.6	-0.8	-0.5	-3.7	:		
	x	x	x	x	x	0	x	x	x	x	x	x	0	Labour productivity growth	6.6	5.9	-3.4	7.8	:		
National Minorities															in Purchasing Power Standards						
	v	N.							The second secon					Gross domestic product per capita a) at current prices	6,900	7,400	7,300	8,100	8,700		
roorn (international	x	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	0								
Covenant on Civil and														Structure of production	% of Gross Value Added b)						
Political Rights)														- Agriculture	11.7	10.3	8.4	7.7	7.0		
														- Industry (excluding construction)	25.2	23.9	22.9	25.8	28.4		
	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	0	- Construction	7.7	8.6	8.0	6.1	6.1		
ICCPR (right of individual														- Services	55.4	57.3	60.8	60.4	58.6		
communication)																					
Second Optional Protocol to	x	x	0	0	x	0	x	X	0	X	x	x	0	Structure of expenditure		as % of Gro	ss Domestic	Product			
ICCPR (death penalty)			Ť	Ŭ I					Ŭ.					- Final consumption expenditure	84.0	87.5	87.7	85.9	83.9		
														- household and NPISH	65.1	63.1	65.5	64.5	63.8		
ICESCR (International	x	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	0	- general government	19.0	24.4	22.2	21.4	20.1		
Covenant on Economic,														- Gross fixed capital formation	24.4	24.3	22.1	18.5	19.4		
Social and Cultural														- Stock variation c)	2.2	0.1	0.6	2.0	2.1		
rights)														- Exports of goods and services	54.5	47.2	39.7	45.3	50.4		
8			لكك					لكوا					لكوا	- Imports of goods and services	65.1	59.1	50.1	51.7	55.9		
	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	x	X								

CAT (Convention against														Inflation rate		% change over the previous year			
Torture)														Consumer price index	8.8	5.0	0.7	0.9	1.3
						<u> </u>						<u> </u>		_					
CERD (Convention on	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	x	o	Balance of payments		N	lio ECU/euro		
the Elimination of All														-Current account	-865	-1,158	-1,120	-731	-641i
Forms of Racial														-Trade balance	-1,012	-1,354	-1,318	-1,195	:
Discrimination)														Exports of goods	3,697	3,534	2,952	4,385	:
														Imports of goods	4,709	4,888	4,269	5,579	:
CEDAW (Convention on	X	x	X	x	x	x	X	x	x	x	x	x	X	-Net services	119	215	286	411	:
the Elimination of All														-Net income	-175	-228	-242	-210	:
Forms of Discrimination														-Net current transfers	203	210	153	263	:
against Women)														-of which: government transfers	89	92	55	68	:
												<u> </u>		- FDI (net) inflows	313	826	456	410	498
Optional Protocol to the	0	x	x	0	x	0	0	o	0	0	x	0	o						
CEDAW														Public finance		in % of Gr	oss Domestic	Product	
		<u> </u>					<u> </u>	╏────				┢	╟──	 General government deficit/surplus d) 	-1.1	-3.1	-5.6	-2.7	-1.9p
CRC (Convention on the	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	X	General government debt	15.7	17.1	23.0	24.0	23.1p
Rights of the Child)																			
														Financial indicators		in % of Gr	oss Domestic	Product	
														Gross foreign debt of the whole economy e)	15.1	19.6	28.1	25.5	:
																as	s % of exports		

Gross foreign debt of the whole economy e)

56.4

70.8

Railway network	40	40	38	38	26
			km		
Length of motorways	410	417	417	417	417
	1				
Industry and agriculture		pre	vious year=1	00	
Industrial production volume indices	103.3	108.2	88.8	105.3	116.9
Gross agricultural production volume indices	108.6	94.8	85.5	105.4	91.5
Standard of living		per 1	000 inhabitar	nts*	
Number of cars	248.0	277.0	310.0	336.0	326.0
Main telephone lines	294.0	314.0	326.0	338.0	329.0
Number of subscriptions to cellular mobile services	42.0	76.0	98.0	146.0	293.0
Number of Internet subscriptions g)	:	:	28.0	61.0	68.0
p=provisonal figures a) Figures have been calculated using the population fig demographic statistics.	jures from Nati	onal Accounts	s, which may	differ from the	ose used in
b) Including FISIM.					
c) These figures include changes in inventories, acquisition the GDP and its expenditure components.	is less disposal	s of valuables	and the statis	tical discrepar	ncy between
d) data for 1997-2000 are not strictly in accordance with Estimate to the deficit is not known.	SA95 methodol	ogy in terms o	f treatment of	accrued expe	nditure. The
e) series break after 1997.					
f) The number of population was revised according to the population	census data.				
g) Source: Statistics in Focus; Theme4 -17/2002					
h) Data recalculated on the basis of the Population Census 2001.					
i) Source: Website of the National Bank.					

in km per 1000 km²

Methodological Notes

Inflation Rate

Infrastructure

As part of the preparations for the common currency the EU Member States (MSs) have designed a new *consumer price index* in order to comply with the obligations of the EU Treaty. The aim was to produce CPIs comparable between Member States. The main task was to harmonise methodologies and coverage. The result was the Harmonised Index of Consumer Prices (HICP). A similar exercise has been started with Candidate Countries (CC). In respect to enlargement, it is equally important that their economic performance is assessed on the basis of comparable indices. Some progress has already been made towards adapting the new rules. Since January 1999 CCs report monthly to Eurostat so-called proxy HICPs that are based on national CPIs but adapted to the HICP coverage. They are not yet fully compliant with the HICPs of the MSs. In the table, the proxy HICPs are back-calculated to 1995 (rates from 1996).

Finance

Public finance: The government deficit and debt statistics of the Candidate Countries are provisional, in the sense that they do not yet fully comply with EU methodological requirements. Broadly speaking, the general government deficit / surplus refers to the national accounts concept of consolidated general government net borrowing / net lending of ESA95. General government debt is defined as consolidated gross debt at end-year nominal value. The series a re available from 1997; the 1996 data are an approximation derived from the IMF's GFS methodology.

Gross foreign debt is of the whole economy, covering both short- and long-term, but excluding equity investment and money market instruments. The source for stock of outstanding debt is OECD, while the source of GDP is Eurostat. For the ratio of gross foreign debt to exports, the national accounts definition of exports of goods and services is used (source: Eurostat). The data for 2000 are Eurostat estimates, based on joint OECD/IMF/BIS/World Bank series.

Monetary aggregates are end-year stock data, as reported to Eurostat. Generally, M1 means notes and coin in circulation plus bank sight deposits. M2 means M1 plus savings deposits plus other short-term claims on banks. M3 means M2 plus certain placements in a less liquid or longer-term form. Not all countries produce an M3 series. Total credit means loans by resident monetary financial institutions (MFIs) to non-MFI residents.

Interest rates: Annual average rates based on monthly series reported to Eurostat. Lending rates refer to bank lending to enterprises for over 1 year. Deposit rates refer to bank deposits with an agreed maturity of up to one year. Day-to-day money rates are overnight interbank rates.

Exchange rates: ECU exchange rates are reference rates of the European Central Bank. The effective exchange rate index (nominal), as reported to European to European trading partners.

Reserve assets are end-year stock data, as reported to Eurostat. They are defined as the sum of central bank holdings of gold, foreign exchange, SDRs, reserve position in the IMF, and other claims on non-residents. Gold is valued at end-year market price.

External trade

Imports and exports (current prices). The data is based upon the general trade system. Trade Classification: Trade in goods are recorded using the commodity classification according to the Combined Nomenclature. Imports are recorded on CIF basis, exports on FOB basis.

Imports and exports with EU-15. Data declared by the Republic of Lithuania.

Demography

Net migration rate. Crude rate of net migration (recalculated by EUROSTAT) for year X, is: population (X+1) - population (X) - Deaths (X) + Births (X). This assumes that any change in population not attributable to births and deaths is attributable to migration. This indicator includes therefore also administrative corrections (and projection errors if the total population is based on estimates and the births and deaths on registers). Figures are in this c ase more consistent. Further, most of the difference between the Crude rate of net migration provided by country and the one calculated by Eurostat is caused by an under reporting or delay in reporting of migration.

Labour force

The European Labour Force Survey is conducted in spring each year in accordance with Council Regulation (EEC) No. 577/98 of 9 March 1998. A detailed description of the sampling methods, the adjustment procedures, the definitions and the common Community coding currently used in the labour force survey is presented in the publications 'Labour Force Survey – Methods and definitions, 1998' and 'Labour Force Survey in central and east European definitions, 2000'.

All definitions apply to persons aged 15 years and over, living in private households. The concepts and definitions used in the survey follow the guidelines of the International Labour Organisation. Persons carrying out obligatory military service are not included.

Persons in employment were those who during the reference week did any work for pay or profit for at least one hour, or were not working but had jobs from which they were temporarily absent. Family workers are included.

As from 2001 (Commission Regulation (EC) No 1897/2000 of 7 September 2000), unemployed persons comprise persons aged 15 to 74 who were:

(a) without work during the reference week, i.e. neither had a job nor were at work (for one hour or more) in paid employment or self-employment;

(b) currently available for work, i.e. were available for paid employment or self-employment before the end of the two weeks following the reference week:

(c) actively seeking work, i.e. had taken specific steps in the four weeks period ending with the reference week to seek paid employment or self-employment or who found a job to start later, i.e. within a period of at most three months.

Comparability with results prior to 2001: unemployment results used to refer to persons aged 15 and more. Persons who found a job to start later used to be considered as unemployed with the unique condition to have no job in the reference week. Duration of unemployment is defined as:

(a) the duration of search for a job, or

(b) the length of the period since the last job was held (if this period is shorter than the duration of search for a job).

The active population is defined as the sum of persons in employment and unemployed persons.

Inactive persons are those who are not classified as persons in employment nor as unemployed persons.

Employment rates represent employed persons aged 15-64 as a percentage of the same age population.

Unemployment rates represent unemployed persons as a percentage of the active population aged 15 years and more

Economic activity rates represent the active population aged 15-64 as a percentage of the population of the same age.

Infrastructure

Railway network. All railways in a given area. This does not include stretches of road or water even if rolling stock should be conveyed over such routes; e.g. by wagon-carrying trailers or ferries. Lines solely used for tourist purposes during the season are excluded as are railways constructed solely to serve mines; forests or other industrial or agricultural undertakings and which are not open to public traffic. The data considers the construction lengt h of railways.

Length of motorway. Road, specially designed and built for motor traffic, which does not serve properties bordering on it, and which:

(a) is provided, except at special points or temporarily, with separate carriageways for the two directions of traffic, separated from each other, either by a dividing strip not intended for traffic, or exceptionally by other means;

(b) does not cross at level with any road, railway or tramway track, or footpath;

(c) is specially sign-posted as a motorway and is reserved for specific categories of road motor vehicles.

Entry and exit lanes of motorways are included irrespectively of the location of the signposts. Urban motorways are also included.

Industry and agriculture

Industrial production volume indices. Industrial production covers mining and quarrying, manufacturing and electricity, gas, steam and water supply (according to the NACE Rev.1 Classification Sections C, D, and E).

Gross agricultural production volume indices. Gross agricultural production volume indices are calculated in constant prices of previous year.

Standard of living

Number of cars. Passenger car: road motor vehicle, other than a motor cycle, intended for the carriage of passengers and designed to seat no more than nine persons (including the driver).

The term "passenger car" therefore covers microcars (need no permit to be driven), taxis and hired passenger cars, provided that they have less than ten seats. This category may also include pick-ups.

Telephone subscribers. Only main telephone lines per 1000 inhabitants, excluding mobile phone subscriptions.

Sources

Total area, infrastructure, external trade, demography, labour market, industry and agriculture, standard of living (except Internet connections): National sources.

National accounts, inflation rate, balance of payment, public finance, finance: Eurostat.